

# SANGAMON MASS TRANSIT DISTRICT

928 South Ninth Street • Springfield, IL • 62703-2497

RFP - REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS

COMPREHENSIVE OPERATIONS PLAN FOR SECOND TRANSFER HUB AND RENEWABLE ENERGY SOURCE OPTIONS

RFP #2023-06

**CLOSING DATE: November 16, 2023** 

# INTERESTED PROPOSERS REGISTRATION FORM

# REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS / RFP #2023-06

| To: POTENTIAL PROPOSER  Subject: Comprehensive Operations Plan for Second Transfer Hub and Renewable Energy Source Options  To Whom It May Concern:  Find the Request for Proposals (RFP) attached. Once you receive this RFP, please NOTIFY Ms. Erin Appenzeller at 928 South Ninth Street, Springfield, IL 62703-2497, E-mail: purchasing@smtd.org, as soon as possible with your complete contact information. |
|---|
| Source Options  To Whom It May Concern:  Find the Request for Proposals (RFP) attached. Once you receive this RFP, please <b>NOTIFY</b> Ms. Erin Appenzeller at 928 South Ninth Street, Springfield, IL 62703-2497, E-mail:   |
| Find the Request for Proposals (RFP) attached. Once you receive this RFP, please <b>NOTIFY</b> Ms. Erin Appenzeller at 928 South Ninth Street, Springfield, IL 62703-2497, E-mail:  |
| Ms. Erin Appenzeller at 928 South Ninth Street, Springfield, IL 62703-2497, E-mail:   |
| •   |
| Notification to the District is requested to ensure that every Interested Proposer receives updates, amendments, interpretations, and/or addenda issued for this RFP. Failure to acknowledge subsequent updates, amendments, interpretations, and/or addenda requirements may result in a rejection of the proposal.  |
| ☐ We will <b>NOT</b> be submitting a proposal ☐ We <b>MAY</b> submit a proposal   |
| Name of Company   |
| Name of Contact PersonTitle   |
| Street Address / Post Office Box  |
| City, State, Zip Code   |
| Telephone NumberUEI Number  |
| E-mail Address (MANDATORY)  |
| Website Address   |

Sincerely,

Steve Schoeffel

Managing Director

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

| LEGAL NOTICE   | 6  |
|--|----|
| PART I: GENERAL INFORMATION                                      | 8  |
| 1.0 DEFINITIONS  | 8  |
| 2.0 ISSUING OFFICE AND SUBMITTAL INFORMATION                     | 9  |
| PART II: SCOPE OF WORK   | 9  |
| 1.0 PROPOSAL FORMAT  | 13 |
| 2.0 REQUIRED PROPOSAL CONTENT                                    | 13 |
| 3.0 CONFIDENTIALITY  | 15 |
| 4.0 DISCLOSURE OF PROPOSALS                                      | 15 |
| 5.0 COST OF PROPOSALS  | 15 |
| 6.0 PROPOSAL POSTPONEMENT AND AMENDMENT                          | 15 |
| 7.0 REJECTION OF PROPOSALS (BIDS)                                | 16 |
| 8.0 SINGLE PROPOSAL RESPONSE                                     | 16 |
| 9.0 PROPOSAL MISTAKES OR WITHDRAWAL                              | 16 |
| 10.0 ADDENDA, REQUESTS FOR CLARIFICATION AND PROPOSAL DEVIATIONS | 16 |
| 11.0 RESPONSIBLE PROPOSERS                                       | 16 |
| PART IV: EVALUATION AND SELECTION                                | 17 |
| 1.0 PRELIMINARY  | 17 |
| 2.0 EVALUATION CRITERIA  | 17 |
| 3.0 NON-CONTRACT   | 18 |
| 4.0 CLARIFICATION OF PROPOSALS                                   | 18 |
| 5.0 SELECTION  | 18 |
| 6.0 AWARD OF CONTRACT AND CONTRACT TERM                          | 18 |
| 7.0 LACK OF FUNDS  | 19 |
| 8.0 METHOD OF PAYMENT  | 19 |
| 9.0 ADVANCE PAYMENT PROHIBITED                                   | 19 |
| PART V: DISTRICT, LOCAL, STATE AND FEDERAL CLAUSES               | 20 |
| 1.0 EXCLUSIONARY OR DISCRIMINITORY SPECIFICATIONS                | 20 |
| 2.0 GEOGRAPHIC RESTRICTIONS                                      | 20 |
| 3.0 BRIBERY  | 20 |
| 4.0 SUSPENSION AND DEBARMENT CERTIFICATION                       | 20 |
| 5.0 TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE                                  | 21 |
| 6.0 TERMINATION FOR DEFAULT [CAUSE OR BREACH]                    | 21 |
| 7.0 INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS                                       | 22 |
| 8.0 PROTEST PROCEDURES   | 22 |
| 9.0 CHOICE OF LAW / COMPLIANCE                                   | 24 |

| 10.0 INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR   | 25             |
|---|----------------|
| 11.0 NON-ASSIGNMENT   | 25             |
| 12.0 CANCELLATION   | 25             |
| 13.0 INDEMNIFICATION  | 25             |
| 14.0 FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE   | 25             |
| 15.0 PROHIBITED INTERESTS   | 25             |
| 16.0 ADHERENCE TO FEDERAL AND STATE GRANT CONTRACT TERMS                      | 26             |
| 17.0 INTEREST OF MEMBERS OR DELEGATES OF CONGRESS                             | 26             |
| 18.0 NO GOVERNMENT OBLIGATIONS TO THIRD PARTIES                               | 26             |
| 19.0 PROGRAM FRAUD & FALSE FRAUDULENT STATEMENTS OR RELATED ACTS              | 26             |
| 20.0 ACCESS TO RECORDS AND REPORTS  | 27             |
| 21.0 AUDIT AND INSPECTION OF DISTRICT RECORDS                                 | 28             |
| 22.0 FEDERAL CHANGES  | 28             |
| 23.0 CIVIL RIGHTS   | 28             |
| 24.0 ACCESS REQUIREMENTS FOR INDIVIDUALS WITH DISABILITIES                    | 30             |
| 25.0 DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISES                                       | 30             |
| 26.0 PROMPT PAYMENT   | 32             |
| 27.0 INCORPORATION OF FEDERAL TRANSIT ADMINISTRATION TERMS                    | 33             |
| 28.0 SEVERABILITY   | 33             |
| 29.0 ENVIRONMENTAL REQUIREMENTS   | 33             |
| 30.0 LOBBYING   | 36             |
| 31.0 BREACHES AND DISPUTE RESOLUTIONS   | 37             |
| 32.0 STATE AND LOCAL LAW  | 37             |
| 33.0 NOTIFICATION OF FEDERAL PARTICIPATION (FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE)             | 38             |
| 34.0 PROHIBITED INTEREST  | 38             |
| 35.0 CONTRACT CHANGES   | 38             |
| 36.0 SUBCONTRACTS   | 38             |
| 37.0 EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY   | 39             |
| 38.0 FLY AMERICA  | 40             |
| 39.0 RETENTION OF RECORDS   | 41             |
| 40.0 OWNERSHIP OF RECORDS   | 41             |
| 41.0 GOVERNMENT INSPECTION  | 41             |
| 42.0 VENDOR REGISTRATION WITH ILLINOIS DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN RIGHTS             | 41             |
| 43.0 CONTRACT WORK HOURS AND SAFETY STANDARDS                                 | 41             |
| 44.0 NOTICE TO FTA AND OFFICE OF U.S.DOT INSPECTOR GENERAL ON FRAUD, WAS      |                |
| AND ABUSE   | 42             |
| 45.0 DOMESTIC PREFERENCES FOR PROCUREMENTS                                    | 42             |
| 46.0 PATENT RIGHTS  | 43             |
| 47.0 RIGHTS IN DATA AND COPYRIGHTS  | 43             |
| PART VI: ATTACHMENTS  | <u>45</u>      |
| A. WRITTEN PROPOSAL PRELIMINARY REVIEW CHECKLIST                              | 46             |
| B. REFERENCES, SUMMARY OF BUSINESS ACTIVITY, & EXAMPLES OF COMPLETED PROJECTS | 40<br>47       |
| C. SIGNATURE PAGE / ACKNOWLEDGMENT OF ADDENDA                                 | 48             |
| D. CERTIFICATION OF POWER OF EXECUTION  | 40<br>49       |
| E. NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT  | <del>4</del> 9 |
| F. REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL DEVIATION / CLARIFICATION                             | 50<br>51       |
| C CEDTIFICATION DECADDING LORDVING  | 21             |

| PROPOSALS are Due NO LATER THAN 2:00 PM | ٧ |
|---|---|
| Central Time on November 16, 2023       |   |

| RFP      | $20^{\circ}$ | 23-  | Λ6 |
|----------|--------------|------|----|
| $\Gamma$ | 2U.          | 43-i | υU |

| Н. | CERTIFICATION DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, OTHER INELIGIBILITY & |    |
|----|--|----|
| VC | DLUNTARY EXCLUSION   | 53 |
| l. | OFFER AND ACCEPTANCE AGREEMENT                             | 54 |
| J. | PRICE FORM   | 55 |

# LEGAL NOTICE

REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS RFP 2023-06 Comprehensive Operations Plan for Second Transfer Hub and Renewable Energy Source Options

The Springfield Mass Transit District (DISTRICT) dba as Sangamon Mass Transit District is requesting proposals from qualified individuals, firms, or teams to provide the District with a Comprehensive Operations Plan for Second Transfer Hub and Renewable Energy Source Options. The scope of work is outlined in the Request for Proposals (RFP).

Proposals and all required attachments will be received in the District office at 928 South Ninth Street, Springfield, Illinois 62703-2497 in <u>SEALED</u> envelopes marked "RFP 2023-06 Comprehensive Operations Plan for Second Transfer Hub and Renewable Energy Source Options, Attn. Ms. Erin Appenzeller," **NO LATER THAN 2:00 PM CENTRAL TIME,**November 16, 2023. The RFP documents may be obtained from the District on or after September 21, 2023 by downloading the RFP from the District website (<a href="www.smtd.org">www.smtd.org</a>). Interested firms may contact Erin Appenzeller at <a href="mailto:purchasing@smtd.org">purchasing@smtd.org</a> for an electronic copy of the RFP.

Any contract resulting from these proposals is subject to financial assistance contracts between and/or among the District, the United States Department of Transportation, and the Illinois Department of Transportation. This project is funded, in full or in part, by the Illinois Department of Transportation, the United States Department of Transportation, and the Federal Transit Administration (FTA).

The District reserves the right to accept any proposal or any part or parts of any and all proposals. Acceptance of any proposal shall be subject to concurrence by the Illinois Department of Transportation and the United States Department of Transportation.

Furthermore, the District, the United States Department of Transportation and the Illinois Department of Transportation reserve the right to reject any or all proposals and to waive irregularities therein, and all submitting Proposers must agree that such rejection shall be without liability on the part of the District, the Illinois Department of Transportation or the Federal Transit Administration for any penalty brought by a Proposer because of such rejections, nor shall the submitting Proposer seek any recourse of any kind against the District, the Illinois Department of Transportation or the Federal Transit Administration because of such rejections, and the filing of any proposal in response to this solicitation shall constitute an agreement of the submitting Proposal to these conditions.

The Springfield Mass Transit District is an equal opportunity employer and expects the same commitment from all individuals, companies, or agencies engaged in contracts with the District. Contracts resulting from the Request for Proposals are subject to all state and federal non-discrimination and Equal Employment Opportunity laws and regulations, and are subject to all applicable federal and state rules and regulations. Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBEs) are encouraged to submit proposals and will not be subjected to discrimination on the basis of race, color, creed, age, sex, national origin, or disability in consideration for an award.

**END OF LEGAL NOTICE** 

# SCHEDULE FOR SUBMISSION OF PROPOSALS FOR COMPREHENSIVE OPERATIONS PLAN FOR SECOND TRANSFER HUB AND RENEWABLE ENERGY SOURCE OPTIONS

| DATE                           | <u>DESCRIPTION</u>   |
|--------------------------------|--|
| September 21, 2023             | 1. ISSUE LEGAL NOTICE / INVITATION FOR PROPOSALS.  |
| October 5, 2023                | 2. <b>PRE-PROPOSAL MEETING</b> is <b>NOT</b> mandatory and will be held at 11:00 a.m. at the District Office at 928 S. 9 <sup>TH</sup> St. Springfield IL 62703                              |
| October 12, 2023               | 3. LAST DAY FOR PROPOSERS TO SUBMIT WRITTEN QUESTIONS, AND/OR REQUEST DEVIATIONS AND/OR CLARIFICATIONS, (all questions and/or requests for clarification, may be submitted ONLY in writing). |
| October 19, 2023               | 4. ANSWERS TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS POSTED.  |
| November 16, 2023              | 5. PROPOSALS ARE DUE NO LATER THAN 2:00 P.M. CENTRAL TIME.   |
| November 27 - December 1, 2023 | 6. SMTD may schedule interviews for proposals in the competitive range.  |

# PART I: GENERAL INFORMATION

#### 1.0 DEFINITIONS

Words and terms shall be given their ordinary and usual meanings. Where used in the Contract documents, the following words and terms shall have the meanings indicated.

<u>ACCEPTANCE/ACCEPTED</u>: Written documentation of the District's determination that the Proposer's Work has been completed in accordance with the Contract.

<u>ADDENDUM/ADDENDA</u>: Written additions, deletions, clarification, interpretations, modifications, or corrections to the solicitation documents issued by the District during the solicitation period and prior to contract award.

<u>AGREEMENT/CONTRACT</u>: Comprises the REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS, any addenda thereto, the proposal, and the purchase order/notice to proceed if appropriate. The contract constitutes the entire agreement between the District and the awarded Proposer.

<u>BEST AND FINAL OFFER</u>: Best and Final Offer shall consist of the Proposer's revised proposal, the supplemental information and the Proposers, Best and Final Offer. In the event of any conflict or inconsistency in the items submitted by the Proposer, the items submitted last will govern.

<u>CHANGE DOCUMENTATION</u>: A written document agreed upon by the SMTD Contracting Officer, which shall be executed as a Contract Amendment if it creates a material change to the contract.

CHANGE ORDER: Written order issued by SMTD or requested by the Contractor.

<u>CONTRACT AMENDMENT</u>: A written change to the Contract modifying, deleting, or adding to the terms or scope of work, signed by both parties.

<u>CONTRACTING OFFICER</u>: Individual authorized to enter into, modify, terminate, or otherwise cancel contracts. The Managing Director is the Contracting Officer for the District and is the only person authorized to serve as Contracting Officer; apparent authority shall not be recognized.

<u>CONTRACTOR</u>: Shall mean a person or entity who, as part of an independent business, becomes obligated to provide goods and/or services for a price through a contract issued as a result of this RFP.

DEPARTMENT: Illinois Department of Transportation (IDOT).

DISTRICT/SMTD: Springfield Mass Transit District dba Sangamon Mass Transit District.

<u>PROPOSER/BIDDER</u>: Individual, association, partnership, firm, company, corporation, or a combination thereof, including joint ventures, submitting a Bid/Proposal to perform the Work.

<u>RESPONSIVE</u>: Responsive means that the Proposer has complied in every way with all requirements of the RFP. A Responsive determination does not allow for discussion with Proposer. When the Proposal is received, it is either responsive or non-responsive based upon its own merits.

<u>RESPONSIBLE</u>: Responsible means that the Proposer is capable of successfully performing under the proposed contract's terms and conditions.

<u>WORK</u>: Everything to be provided and done for the Contract's fulfillment and shall include all goods and services specified under this Contract, including Contract Amendments and settlements.

# 2.0 ISSUING OFFICE AND SUBMITTAL INFORMATION

Proposals that do not conform to the procedures, format, or content requirements written into this RFP shall be deemed <u>nonresponsive</u> and may be disqualified. The District reserves the right to accept, or reject any proposals, all proposals, or any part of any proposal.

#### 2.1 SUBMITTAL / CONTACT INFORMATION

Springfield Mass Transit District Attention: Ms. Erin Appenzeller 928 South Ninth Street Springfield, IL 62703 (217) 522-6087 Telephone (217) 789-9819 Fax purchasing@smtd.org Email

For questions about the solicitation, contact Ms. Erin Appenzeller at the above Contact Information. Questions and/or clarifications MUST be sent in writing via facsimile, email, or U. S. mail no later than the due date shown on the Proposal Submission Schedule. The response to these questions and/or clarifications will be sent to ALL interested Proposers no later than the due date shown on the Proposal Submission Schedule. The District shall provide any new information to be issued (addenda/amendments to the RFP) in writing.

#### PART II: SCOPE OF WORK

The Sangamon Mass Transit District "The District" is seeking proposals from qualified individuals, teams, or firms to provide a Comprehensive Operations Plan for a Second Transfer Hub and Renewable Energy Source Options.

The selected Contractor shall evaluate ridership demand in various areas across the District's service area to determine how building a second transfer hub on Springfield's growing west side could enhance integration and connectivity throughout their system.

The selected Contractor shall also investigate alternative fuel technologies that could bring about operational efficiencies while maximizing sustainability across its transit fleet. This study shall investigate a variety of alternative fuel options for its transit vehicles, including but not limited to the following: compressed natural gas, fully electric, hydrogen fuel cell, and propane.

Given the results of the demand analysis, this study shall investigate the potential type and cost of a new fueling facility that would best serve the District's needs. This study shall also investigate any route changes that may be needed to accommodate any new facility recommendations derived from this study.

The selected Contractor shall perform the following tasks:

## **Task 1: Host Kickoff Meetings**

At a kickoff meeting with relevant stakeholders, the selected Contractor shall review this study's overall objectives, scope of services, coordination and communication protocols, timetable, data requests, extent and methods of public involvement, and other necessary items to begin the study process. The Contractor shall also have a separate kickoff meeting with the District's Board of Trustees. The kickoff meeting with the Board of Trustees can take the form of the Contractor providing a presentation on the items listed above at a regularly scheduled Board of Trustees meeting.

# **Task 2: Review Agency Goals**

The selected Contractor shall review the District's Zero Emissions Transition Plan's goals and objectives to determine how they can apply them to this study.

# Task 3: Coordinate with Champaign-Urbana Mass Transit District

The selected Contractor shall meet with the Champaign-Urbana Mass Transit District to discuss the processes that the Champaign-Urbana Mass Transit District used to adopt hydrogen fuel cell vehicles. The selected Contractor shall then determine how those processes could influence the Districts' own such processes for acquiring technologies and vehicles that use alternative fuel(s).

# Task 4: Analyze Demographic and Development Data

The selected Contractor shall identify, collect, map, and analyze the relevant demographic data for the District's service area to determine potential demand for the District's public transit services across the next 10 years and its effects on the functional needs of a new transfer facility. This data should include but not be limited to the following factors: total population, population age, average household income, and number of carless households.

# **Task 5: Perform Capital Needs Inventory**

The selected Contractor currently operates an on-street secondary transfer hub located on Springfield's south side. The selected Contractor shall evaluate how well the transportation hub currently serves riders' needs and how well the District's new secondary transfer hub site will more efficiently serve riders.

The selected Contractor shall meet with relevant stakeholders to determine which services the District shall provide at the new secondary transfer hub in the near- and long-term, given the area's demographics and stakeholder input. The Contractor shall then identify the capital needed to provide these services as well as other projects at the facility which can lead to operational efficiencies and energy reduction, where feasible.

#### **Task 6: Evaluate Potential Fueling Needs**

Using the collected information, the selected Contractor shall develop site and building requirements for this new secondary transfer hub facility given the District's operational needs. The selected Contractor shall evaluate whether this secondary transfer hub shall include a fueling station using alternative fuels. This evaluation shall include but not be limited to the following fuels: compressed natural gas, fully electric, hydrogen fuel cell, and propane.

The selected Contractor shall calculate the return on investment for each of the fuel sources studied when compared to current operational costs, given capital and operational costs of new fueling equipment and vehicles.

The selected Contractor shall evaluate the potential costs and benefits of developing a solar array that is designed to produce electricity to power a device to produce hydrogen for use in transit vehicles.

The selected Contractor shall evaluate the potential costs and benefits associated with planning, constructing, and operating a one-megawatt hydrogen electrolyzer to produce hydrogen for use in transit vehicles. The selected Contractor shall compare this to the potential costs and benefits of planning, constructing, and operating a two-megawatt hydrogen electrolyzer.

The selected Contractor shall evaluate the costs to remove fuel storage tanks, including the full costs of removal as required by 415 ILCS 5/57.5, for both the diesel fuel and CNG tanks.

The selected Contractor shall provide the useful life benchmark for all studied fuel sources and related equipment.

The selected Contractor shall evaluate the potential costs and benefits associated with planning, constructing, and operating a hydrogen fueling station that is designed to receive hydrogen deliveries from a third-party, store hydrogen, and fuel vehicles without producing the hydrogen on-site.

The selected Contractor shall coordinate with the District's ongoing NEPA processes for the new secondary transfer hub to consider that location as the location for the facility.

The selected Contractor shall prepare a detailed Memorandum outlining how each of the potential fueling station types could meet the District's needs and identify each site's advantages and disadvantages, including its potential cost and effects on operations, given moving all operations from the current on-street transfer hub to the new location.

## Task 7: Develop a Preliminary Site Sketch and Cost Estimate

The selected Contractor shall meet with the District's staff to discuss the specific aspects of each of the identified program components, such as space requirements, adjacencies, and overall requirements for each programmatic component. The selected Contractor shall develop a preliminary site sketch for the site that includes the new secondary transfer hub, preliminary building footprint and space layout; a park-n-ride lot (if feasible); a solar farm (if feasible); a hydrogen electrolyzer (if feasible); the fueling station(s) (if feasible); and relevant streetscape elements.

The selected Contractor shall provide a complete site sketch for the transfer hub, including the building footprint, space layout with each of the components shown, a park-n-ride lot (if feasible), streetscape elements, utility connections, and storm water management components. The selected Contractor shall prepare realistic cost estimates for each of the identified components. The selected Contractor shall review this site sketch with relevant stakeholders and incorporate any relevant feedback.

The selected Contractor shall estimate capital and recurrent operating costs for the proposed facility. Capital costs shall include, as appropriate: land acquisition, design, permitting, environmental remediation, legal, escalation, and construction costs. Operating costs shall include but not be limited to utility and periodic and long-term maintenance costs.

# Task 8: Prepare a Draft and Final Report

The selected Contractor shall prepare a Draft Report and Final Report that shall describe how the District shall benefit from a new secondary transfer hub, the functions that this facility should have, the alternatives that were studied, the reasons why this site works better than the others, and a detailed estimate of costs. The selected Contractor shall present this information to relevant stakeholders, share the Draft Report with relevant stakeholders, and incorporate their relevant comments

The selected Contractor shall also provide an editable copy of the Draft Report in Microsoft Word format (.docx) to the District and to the Program Support (Planning) Section at the Grantor's Office of Intermodal Project Implementation. The Contractor shall review and incorporate their relevant comments into the Final Report and shall submit a paper and an electronic (.pdf) copy of the Final Report to the Grantor's Program Support (Planning) Section.

Moreover, the selected Contractor shall review and present this report's findings to the District's Board of Directors for their approval and adoption.

#### PART III: PROPOSAL SUBMISSION INSTRUCTIONS

The Proposer is to submit:

- One (1) original;
- Four (4) hard copies;
- One (1) USB;
- One (1) Price Proposal in a separate sealed envelope

Original and required copies, complete with all signed affidavits and certifications, will be bound together. The package containing the proposal must be clearly marked with the words, "Comprehensive Operations Plan for Second Transfer Hub and Renewable Energy Source Options Study" RFP #2023-06 at the time and date that the proposals are due. The District will not accept responsibility for late proposals that may be improperly routed in the mail or otherwise delivered after the prescribed date and time.

The proposal, submitted to the previously mentioned address, shall be clearly marked as follows:

Comprehensive Operations Plan for Second Transfer Hub and Renewable Energy Source Options REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS #2023-06 Attention: Ms. Erin Appenzeller

The District shall NOT be responsible for unintentional, premature opening of a proposal that has not been properly addressed and identified per the instructions included with this RFP. All proposals are due **NO LATER THAN 2:00 PM CENTRAL TIME, November 16, 2023.** It is each Proposer's responsibility to ascertain that the District has received its proposal by the specified deadline.

PROPOSALS SHALL <u>NOT</u> BE SUBMITTED BY FACSIMILE OR OTHER ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION.

# 1.0 PROPOSAL FORMAT

Proposals shall be prepared in a clear, concise, and economical manner. One copy of marketing brochures or other promotional material may be included but these materials may not be substituted for the requested information. The Proposer shall refrain from submitting excessive marketing materials. Proposal sections shall be <u>clearly labeled or tabbed</u> to coincide with the sections of the RFP and pages should be numbered in each section.

## 2.0 REQUIRED PROPOSAL CONTENT

There is no page limitation or minimum document size, but any information the Proposer submits is expected to be concise and relevant to the RFP. Each Exhibit listed below shall be clearly identified within the proposal. Illustrations may be included in the proposal. Proposals that do not adhere to the required format, are difficult to read or are deemed ineligible by the District may be rejected. Proposers should adhere to the following format when submitting a proposal:

- 2.1 Proposers should adhere to the following format when submitting a proposal:
  - 2.1.1 Cover letter addressed to:

Steve Schoeffel Managing Director Springfield Mass Transit District 928 South Ninth Street Springfield, IL 62703

The letter shall identify the firm or firms and the individuals by name, title, address, telephone and email address that will represent the Proposer in negotiating with the District. The letter should clearly denote the primary point of contact.

# 2.2 Exhibit A – Statement of Understanding and Team

2.2.1 Statement of Understanding - The proposal should include a written explanation of the Proposer's understanding of the services and support that is

being requested by the RFP. If the Prime Contractor will subcontract any portion of the project, then a statement of each of the subcontractors' qualifications shall also be included. Clearly describe the work each subcontractor will perform along with the percentage of the total work their role represents. Subcontractors are subject to the District's approval.

2.2.2 Project Manager - The proposal should clearly denote the qualifications of the project manager and any additional project leads, including those representing the subcontractors that may be assigned to the District's contract. Provide a plan for staffing the work. Be prepared to submit resumés of key personnel including management that will supervise this project, if requested. Include professional licenses, certifications, degrees, and work experience of the person or persons assigned. For each person assigned to the District's contract, include their estimated time commitment to the project.

# 2.3 Exhibit B – Fiscal Responsibility

2.3.1 Proposer is required to submit a letter of financial standing from the proposer's auditing firm, or bank to demonstrate the firm's fiscal responsibility. The District reserves the right to request additional information to help determine the firm's fiscal responsibility.

#### 2.4 Exhibit C - Previous and Current Contracts

2.4.1 The proposal shall include a brief description of relevant project experience with transportation agencies for this type of service included in the response. Three (3) reference letters to include contact information, names, email, and phone numbers of clients you have contracted with in the past.

# 2.5 Exhibit D - Methodology

- 2.5.1 Describe in succinct detail the process the Proposer will use to address all the requirements detailed in Part II: Scope of Work. The Proposers shall demonstrate how it will carry out the specific requirements and include any enhancements that are not reflected in the specifications.
- 2.5.2 The District recognizes that this information may be proprietary. Proposers are asked to mark **ONLY** the information that is proprietary as such.

#### 2.6 Exhibit E – Technical Proposal

- 2.6.1 The technical proposal shall be specific, complete, and demonstrative of a thorough understanding of this project's requirements. Proposers are encouraged to submit proposals that are legible, clear, and complete.
- 2.6.2 The proposal should respond to all scope of work, functional and technical specifications.

#### 2.6 Exhibit F – Project Schedule

2.7.1 Proposers shall submit a detailed schedule, based on a tentative award date of December 18, 2023, contract start date of January 1, 2024, substantial completion by March 2025 with completion date of June 30, 2025.

#### 2.8 Exhibit G – Additional Information and Comments

2.8.1 The proposal should include additional information that the Proposer believes is pertinent to the work that has not been requested under previous sections.

#### 3.0 CONFIDENTIALITY

Between the date and time that proposals are due until a firm's selection by the District's Board of Trustees, no information will be released which may have an adverse impact upon the process or negotiations. No information shall be shared about any proposal's distinguishing or deficient characteristics.

# 4.0 DISCLOSURE OF PROPOSALS

- 4.1 While the RFP allows Proposers to mark protected and/or proprietary information as confidential, all proposals submitted are subject to both state and federal Freedom of Information Acts.
- 4.2 Proposers shall be diligent in making confidential only those portions of their proposals that they believe are not required to be disclosed under the requirements of the Freedom of Information Acts, both state and federal.
- 4.3 The District may deny the public access to such records or applicable portions that are trade secrets or are maintained for the regulation of commercial enterprise which if disclosed, would cause substantial injury to the competitive position of the subject enterprise; are specifically exempted from disclosure by state or federal statute; or are otherwise excepted from disclosure under the Act(s).
  - The District however, is obligated to disclose information consistent with the requirements of said Act(s), notwithstanding any such markings made by Proposers, and it shall comply with both state and federal statutes, as promulgated and amended, and cannot, therefore, protect proprietary information that is subject to these Act(s).
- 4.4 The final ranking of the submitting proposers shall be released upon request and only after the evaluation committee has completed the final evaluation and ranking and not before the award of contract at the date and time of the District Board of Trustees' meeting when the award recommendation has been placed on the agenda for vote and concurrence. The Abstract of Proposals shall be available by request on the day following the date of the award.

#### 5.0 COST OF PROPOSALS

The District is not liable for any costs which Proposers incur preparing, presenting, testing, or negotiating proposals submitted in response to this solicitation.

## 6.0 PROPOSAL POSTPONEMENT AND AMENDMENT

6.1 The District reserves the right to revise or amend any portion of this RFP prior to the date and time for the proposal delivery. Such revisions and amendments, if any, shall be issued through addenda to this RFP. Copies of such addenda and/or amendments shall be placed on the District's website and will be furnished to the Proposer's email address

submitted on the Interested Proposer's form. If the revisions or addenda require changes in requested information or the format for proposal submission, then the established date for submission of proposals contained in this RFP may be postponed by such number of days as, in the District's opinion, shall enable Proposers adequate time to revise their proposals.

6.2 Addenda and/or amendments to the RFP, after receipt of the proposals, shall be offered only to those Proposers who qualify by having submitted proposals by the date and time required for proposal submittal.

# 7.0 REJECTION OF PROPOSALS (BIDS)

The right is reserved to accept any proposal, or any part thereof or to reject any and all proposals. Acceptance of any proposal is subject to concurrence by the Illinois Department of Transportation and the US Department of Transportation.

# 8.0 SINGLE PROPOSAL RESPONSE

- 8.1 Upon receiving a single proposal, the District shall review the process to determine if competition was adequate (this shall include a review of the specifications for undue restrictiveness). Many unrelated factors beyond the District's control might cause a potential source not to submit a proposal.
  - If the competition can be determined to be adequate, then FTA's competition requirements will be fulfilled, and the contract will qualify as valid.
- 8.2 If only one (1) valid proposal is received in response to this RFP, a detailed cost analysis will be required from the single Proposer. The District will perform a cost analysis evaluation and/or an audit of the proposed pricing to determine if the price is fair and reasonable.

## 9.0 PROPOSAL MISTAKES OR WITHDRAWAL

- 9.1 An interested Proposer who seeks to rescind its proposal or correct an error in its proposal may do so prior to proposal opening.
- 9.2 After the proposals are opened, the proposals may not be withdrawn for 90 calendar days.

#### 10.0 ADDENDA, REQUESTS FOR CLARIFICATION AND PROPOSAL DEVIATIONS

Requests for interpretations, clarifications, and/or proposal deviations shall be made in writing by the date shown on the Schedule. Only requests made in writing will be considered. All responses will be sent to all document holders by the date shown on the Schedule.

#### 11.0 RESPONSIBLE PROPOSERS

In order to qualify as a responsible Proposer, in addition to the other requirements herein provided, a Proposer must be prepared to prove to the District's satisfaction that it has the integrity, skill, and experience to faithfully perform the Agreement's conditions and that it has the necessary facilities and financial resources to perform the services in a satisfactory manner and within the time specified.

- 11.1 The Proposer is expected to refrain from knowingly undertaking collaboration or representation that will create a conflict with the District and to inform the Grants and Procurement Manager promptly of any conflict that develops or it becomes aware of during the course of its work with the District.
- 11.2 The Proposer agrees to provide the District with additional information, or to clarify or supplement information already furnished, including, but not limited to, information relating to its past performance, its plan for performing the requirements of the Agreement, investigations, indictments, convictions, the Proposer's safety practices, and records.
- 11.3 To be considered skilled and experienced, the Proposer must show, among other requirements of the District, that it has satisfactorily supplied services of the same general type and scope as that which is called for in the RFP.
- 11.4 The Proposer shall also be required to secure any necessary insurance policies or necessary licenses, permits, or certificates, required by any legislative or regulatory body with jurisdiction of the subject matter and may be required to furnish evidence of same.
- 11.5 The Proposer shall maintain a system of written internal controls. The controls shall be designed to prevent loss of District property, both real and intellectual property due to theft, fraud, error, misrepresentation, or imprudent actions.

At a minimum, the security controls shall address the following:

- 11.5.1 Control against collusion,
- 11.5.2 Custodial safekeeping of District information, and
- 11.5.3 Clear delegation of authority to subordinate staff members.

#### PART IV: EVALUATION AND SELECTION

#### 1.0 PRELIMINARY

- 1.1 A preliminary review is the initial step in the proposal review process and the purpose is to gauge the Proposer's responsiveness. The proposals will be <u>preliminarily</u> evaluated according to the following criteria:
  - 1.1.1 The completeness of the proposal,
  - 1.1.2 The Proposer has submitted proposal on or before the required due date and time, and
  - 1.1.3 The required forms, certifications, and deliverables have been submitted.

#### 2.0 EVALUATION CRITERIA

This is a best value procurement where the District reserves the right to select the most advantageous offer by evaluating and comparing all factors listed in the evaluation criteria below. The District will appoint an evaluation committee consisting of District employees.

The committee will evaluate proposals based upon the following criteria (not listed in any particular order):

- Quality and completeness of the Proposer's response to the Request for Proposals (20 points).
- Past experience doing similar projects with public transportation agencies (20 points).
- Experience of key personnel assigned to the project (15 points).
- Method or approach to be used to complete the project (20 points).
- Cost--firm fixed price (Attachment J, Price Form) (25 points).

Proposer's can earn a maximum of 75 points for their written proposal and 25 points for their price proposal. The District will utilize price normalization to determine each proposers price points.

#### 3.0 NON-CONTRACT

No communication seeking to, in any way, influence the outcome of the procurement process is allowed between submitting Proposers and the District, District staff, or the Board of Trustees. Failure to comply with this policy will result in the immediate proposal disqualification of the offending Proposer. All communication regarding the RFP shall be directed to Ms. Erin Appenzeller, Grant and Procurement Manager, in writing to <a href="mailto:purchasing@smtd.org">purchasing@smtd.org</a> or at the previously mentioned address.

#### 4.0 CLARIFICATION OF PROPOSALS

The District reserves the right to obtain clarification of any point in a proposal or to obtain additional information necessary to properly evaluate a particular proposal. Failure of a Proposer to respond to such a request for additional information or clarification may result in the proposal's rejection.

#### 5.0 SELECTION

When a tentative decision is reached, it will be submitted to the District Board of Trustees for consideration. The District Board of Trustees will make the final decision for the contract award.

State Concurrence shall be required from IDOT prior to award of an agreement.

# 6.0 AWARD OF CONTRACT AND CONTRACT TERM

A contract is contingent upon the District Board of Trustees' approval of the proposal. The subsequent contract resulting from approval shall be issued by signing of the "Offer/Acceptance" Form herein attached, hereinafter known as the "AGREEMENT."

A NOTICE TO PROCEED and/or contract shall be mailed, faxed, e-mailed, or otherwise provided to the successful Proposer. Once the District has fully executed the Notice to Proceed and/or contract, a binding contract is created and it may be amended, modified, or terminated ONLY in writing, signed by each of the parties hereto.

- 6.1.1 The AGREEMENT shall incorporate the final negotiated terms and conditions made between the District and the Proposer.
- 6.1.2 Conditional Proposals will **NOT** be accepted. The AGREEMENT, and all referenced inclusions, shall constitute the parties' entire understanding and agreement, and there shall be no representations, promises, terms, conditions, obligations, warranties, or undertakings made other than as set forth in the AGREEMENT and its inclusions. This Agreement shall supersede all previous communications, representations, or agreements, either oral or written, between the parties.
- 6.1.3 The contract should not be construed in favor of or against any party.
- 6.2 The District reserves the right to accept or reject any proposal, all proposals, or any part of any proposal, with the discretion to select the successful Proposer.
- 6.3 In the event of the successful Proposer's default, the District reserves the right to cancel the award and reissue the RFP.
- 6.4 The Contract Term shall be based on a tentative award date of December 18, 2023, with a contract start date of January 1, 2024, with substantial completion by March 2025 and full completion by June 30, 2025. All other terms and conditions of the original contract shall apply for the full term of the contract, unless modified in writing.

#### 7.0 LACK OF FUNDS

If expected or actual funding is withdrawn, reduced, or limited in any way prior to the completion of this Contract or in any amendment hereto, the District may, upon written notice to Proposer, terminate this Contract in whole or in part. Such termination shall be in accordance with the District's rights to terminate for convenience or default.

#### 8.0 METHOD OF PAYMENT

The Proposer shall submit payments no less than every 30 days for services rendered. Documentation shall be itemized clearly and concisely and reflect only those charges agreed to under the contract. Proposers are required to provide a W-9 and complete the SMTD ACH payment form to establish the ACH payment process.

All payments and invoices for supplies and materials shall be submitted to: SMTD
ATTN: Accounts Payable
928 S. 9<sup>th</sup> St
Springfield, IL 62703

# 9.0 ADVANCE PAYMENT PROHIBITED

finance@smtd.org

No advance payment shall be made for the Proposer's work furnished pursuant to this Contract.

# PART V: DISTRICT, LOCAL, STATE AND FEDERAL CLAUSES

#### 1.0 EXCLUSIONARY OR DISCRIMINITORY SPECIFICATIONS

Apart from federal and state law imposing inconsistent requirements, the District agrees and shall require all of its contractors for this Project to agree that they shall not use any federal or state funds to support procurement using exclusionary or discriminatory specifications and that they will comply with 49 U.S.C. § 5323(h).

# 2.0 GEOGRAPHIC RESTRICTIONS

The District and its contractors agree to refrain from using state or local geographic preferences, except those expressly mandated or encouraged by federal statute, and as permitted by the Department and the FTA.

# 3.0 BRIBERY

Non-governmental grantees and third party contractors shall certify that they have not been convicted of bribery or attempting to bribe an officer or employee of the State of Illinois or local government, nor has the Grantee made an admission of guilt of such conduct which is a matter of record, nor has an official, agent, or employee of such grantee or third party contractor committed bribery or attempted bribery on the firm's behalf and pursuant to the direction or authorization of a responsible official of the grantee. Such grantees and third-party contractors further certify that they have not been barred from contracting with a unit of the State or local government as a result of a violation of Section 33E-3 or 33E-4 of the Criminal Code.

#### 4.0 SUSPENSION AND DEBARMENT CERTIFICATION

- 4.1 This contract is a covered transaction for purposes of 49 CFR Part 29. As such, the contractor is required to verify that none of the contractors, its principals, as defined at 49 CFR 29.995 or affiliates, as defined at 49 CFR 29.905, are excluded or disqualified as defined at 49 CFR 29.940 and 29.945.
- 4.2 The contractor is required to comply with 49 CFR 29, Subpart C and must include the requirements to comply with 49 CFR 29 Subpart C in any lower tier covered transaction it enters into.
- 4.3 By signing and submitting its bid or proposal, the Bidder or Proposer certifies as follows:
  - 4.3.1 The certification in this clause is a material representation of fact relied upon by the District. If it is later determined that the Proposer knowingly rendered an erroneous certification in addition to remedies available to the District, the Federal Government may pursue available remedies, including but not limited to suspension and/or debarment. The bidder or proposer agrees to comply with the requirements of 49 CFR 29, Subpart C while this offer is valid and throughout the period of any contract that may arise from this offer. The bidder or proposer further agrees to include a provision requiring such compliance in its lower tier covered transactions.

4.4 Contractors and Subcontractors are also subject to a continuing duty of disclosure.

Contractors and Subcontractors must provide immediate written notice to the District if it learns that any person involved in a covered transaction has been excluded. The District must then provide written notice to the Federal Transit Administration.

#### 5.0 TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE

The District may terminate this Agreement, in whole or in part, at any time by written notice to the Proposer when it is in the District's best interest. The Proposer shall be paid its costs, including Agreement close-out costs, and profit on work performed up to the time of termination. The Proposer shall promptly submit its termination claim to the District for payment. If the Proposer has any property in its possession belonging to the District, the Proposer shall account for the same, and dispose of it in the manner the District directs.

#### 6.0 TERMINATION FOR DEFAULT [CAUSE OR BREACH]

- 6.1 The District may, by written notice of default to the Contractor, terminate the whole, or any part of this Agreement, if the Contractor fails to provide the item(s) or perform the services within the time specified herein or any extension thereof; or if the Contractor fails to perform any of the other provisions of the Agreement, or so fails to make progress as to endanger performance of this Agreement in accordance with its terms, and in either of these two circumstances does not cure such failure within a period of ten (10) days or such longer period as the Contracting Officer, or the Contracting Officer's authorized representative, specifies.
- 6.2 This Agreement may be terminated immediately in writing by the District due to non-performance, theft, vandalism or other conduct by the Contractor's personnel which is contrary to the proper securement of the District's real or intellectual property.
- 6.3 The District shall terminate by delivering to the Contractor a Notice of Termination specifying the nature of the default.
  - The Contractor shall only be paid the Agreement price for services performed in accordance with the manner or performance set forth in this Agreement.
- 6.4 If the Agreement is terminated in whole or in part for default, the District may procure, upon such terms and in such manner as the Contracting Officer, or the Contracting Officer's authorized representative may deem appropriate, services similar to those so terminated. The Contractor shall be liable to the District for any excess costs for such similar services and shall continue the performance of this Contractor to the extent not terminated under the provisions of this clause.
- 6.5 Except with respect to defaults of Subcontractors, the Contractor shall not be liable for any excess costs if the failure to perform the Agreement arises out of causes beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor. If the failure to perform is caused by the default of a Subcontractor, and if such default arises out of causes beyond the control of both the Contractor and the Subcontractor, and without the fault or negligence of either of them, the Subcontractor shall not be liable for any excess costs for failure to perform, unless the supplies or services to be furnished by the Subcontractor

- were obtainable from other sources in sufficient time to permit the Contractor to meet the required delivery schedule.
- 6.6 Payment for completed services or item(s) provided to, and accepted by, the District shall be at the Agreement price. The District may withhold from amounts otherwise due the Contractor for such completed supplies such sum as the Contracting Officer, or the Contracting Officer's authorized representative, determines to be necessary to protect the District against loss because of outstanding liens or claims of former lien holders.
- 6.7 The rights and remedies of the District provided in this clause shall not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or under the terms of this purchase agreement.

# 7.0 INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

- 7.1 The selected Proposer shall, at all times during the project, maintain and provide Certificate of Insurance naming the District as additional insured for all required insurance. Certificates may not be modified or canceled until at least 30 days notice has been provided to the District. Proposer shall carry general liability insurance to cover its liability to third parties for personal injury and property damage with a single limit liability of at least \$1,000,000 and at least \$2,000,000 in the aggregate. In addition, the Proposer shall carry Commercial General Liability and Property Damage in amount of \$1,000,000 per occurrence with a deductible of not more than \$10,000 and Worker's Compensation Insurance in amount required by law. Insurance shall not limit Proposer's obligation to indemnify, defend, or settle any claims.
- 7.2 The selected Proposer must furnish proof of these policies within ten (10) business days of the date of award of the agreement, and the selected Proposer shall keep this policy in force with respect to its overall practice for a period of two (2) years after performance of this agreement has been completed. Further, successful Proposer shall provide the District with evidence of this insurance on an annual basis or upon any change of carriers. The Proposer shall pay the amount of damages not paid by the insurer by reason of the aforesaid deductible amount.
- 7.3 Insurance shall remain in force for the entire term of the agreement. Cancellation of insurance shall be cause for the agreement's termination.

THE CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE MUST BE ISSUED TO THE DISTRICT, RECEIVED, AND RECORDED BEFORE THE NOTICE TO PROCEED WILL BE ISSUED.

#### 8.0 PROTEST PROCEDURES

Protests may be made by prospective Bidders whose direct economic interest would be affected by award of a contract or by failure to award a contract. The District will consider all protests requested in a timely manner regarding the award of a contract, whether submitted before or after an award. All protests are to be submitted in writing to: Springfield Mass Transit District, 928 South Ninth Street, Springfield, IL 62703-2497. Protest submissions should be concise, logically arranged, and clearly state the grounds for protest. A protest must include at least the following information:

- (a) Name, address, and telephone number of protestor;
- (b) Identification of contract solicitation number;
- (c) A detailed statement of the legal and factual grounds of the protest, including copies of relevant documents; and
- (d) A statement as to what relief is requested.

Protests must be submitted to the District in accordance with these procedures and time requirements, must be complete and contain all issues that the protestor believes relevant.

- 8.1 *Protests before Bid Opening*. Bid protests alleging restrictive specifications or improprieties which are apparent prior to bid opening or receipt of bids must be submitted in writing to the District Managing Director at the address above and must be received at least ten (10) days prior to bid opening or closing date for receipt of bids. If the written protest is not received by the time specified, bids may be received an award made in the normal manner.
- 8.1.1 Oral protests not followed up by a written protest will be disregarded. As far as practical, appeals will be decided based on the written appeal, information and written response submitted by the appealing party and other Bidders.
- 8.1.2 The failure of any party to timely respond to a request for information, may be deemed by the District that such party does not desire to participate in the proceeding, does not contest the matter, or does not desire to submit a response, and in such a case, the protest will proceed and will not be delayed due to the lack of a response.
- 8.1.3 Upon receipt and review of written submissions and any independent evaluation deemed appropriate by the District; the Managing Director may conduct an informal hearing at which the interested parties will be afforded opportunity to present their respective positions and facts, documents, justification, and technical information in support thereof. Following the informal hearing, if one is held, the Managing Director will render a decision, which shall be final, and notify all interested parties thereof in writing no later than ten (10) business days from the date of informal hearing. Note: In all instances, the District must disclose the protest to FTA along with the District's written determination.
- 8.2 Protest After Bid Opening/Prior to Award. Bid protests the making of an award by the District Board must be submitted in writing to the Managing Director and received within five (5) days of the award by the District Board. Notice of the protest and the basis therefore will be given to all Bidders. In addition, when a protest against the making of an award by the District Board is received and it is determined to withhold the award pending disposition of the protest, the Bidder whose bid might become eligible for award shall be requested, before expiration of the time for acceptance, to extend or to withdraw the Bid. Where a written protest against the making of an award is received in the time period specified, award will not be made prior to five (5) days after resolution of the protest unless the District determines that:
  - (a) The items to be purchased are urgently required;

- (b) Delivery or performance will be unduly delayed by failure to make award promptly; or
- (c) Failure to make award will otherwise cause undue harm to SMTD or the federal government.

Note: In all instances, the District must disclose the protest to FTA along with District's written determination.

8.3 Protests after Award. Protests must be filed in writing within five (5) working days of the award notification. All protests must contain the following information: (1) Name of Protestor; (2) Solicitation / Contract Number, Description, or other identifier; (3) Statement of grounds for protest; (4) all supporting documentation. All protest documents should be sent to the District Managing Director at 928 South Ninth Street, Springfield, Illinois 62703.

The Managing Director, or designee, will review the Bidders' protest and make a determination. The protesting Bidder as well as all other registered Bidder will be notified by certified mail of the Managing Director's decision within five (5) working days of receipt of the protest.

- 8.4 *Submission of Protest to FTA.* A protester must exhaust all administrative remedies with the District before pursuing a protest with FTA. Protests submitted to the FTA should be submitted to the FTA Regional Office in Chicago, IL with a concurrent copy to the District. The protest filed with FTA shall:
- (a) include the name and address of the protestor;
- (b) identify the District's project number and the number of the contract solicitation;
- (c) contain a statement of the grounds for protest and any supporting documentation. This should detail the alleged failure to follow District's protest procedures, or the alleged failure to have procedures and be fully supported to the extent possible;
- (d) include a copy of the local protest filed with District and a copy of the District's decision, if any.

An appeal to FTA must be received by the FTA regional office within five (5) working days of the date the protester knew or should have known of the violation.

#### 9.0 CHOICE OF LAW / COMPLIANCE

The contract resulting from an award by the District Board of Trustees shall be governed by the applicable rules and regulations of the Federal Transit Administration and the laws of the State of Illinois. Further, the successful Proposer shall abide by all federal, state, and local laws, codes, and ordinances governing any area(s) in which any service is rendered and shall have all required permits, licenses, agreements, tariffs, bonding, and insurance required by same. No claims for additional payment shall be approved for changes required to comply with any such requirements.

The Proposer shall, at all times, be solely responsible for complying with all applicable local, state, and federal laws, ordinances and regulations in connection with the performance of this contract.

#### 10.0 INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR

Nothing in the contract award shall create an employee/employer relationship between the District and the successful Proposer. It is understood that the Contractor will be an independent Contractor and not the District's employee.

#### 11.0 NON-ASSIGNMENT

The awarded Contractor shall not assign any interest in the contract and shall not transfer any interest in same, whether by assignment or invitation, in part or in whole, without the District's prior express written consent.

# 12.0 CANCELLATION

- 12.1 The District or the Contractor may wholly or partly cancel this period of performance, as affirmed in the awarded contract, at any time with 30 days written notice. In the event of cancellation, the District shall reimburse the Contractor only for services performed that are within the Scope of Service and only for expenses incurred up to and including the effective cancellation date.
- 12.2 After Contractor reimbursement for these services performed and expenses incurred, the District shall be discharged from all liability to the Contractor and the contract shall be considered terminated.

#### 13.0 INDEMNIFICATION

The Contractor agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the District, its directors, officers, agents, and employees from and against all liabilities, demands, claims, damages, suits or judgments, including attorneys' fees and other costs and expenses incident thereto because of harm (including but not limited to harm arising from libel and/or slander) injury or death to persons or loss, damage or destruction to property, including the property of the District, the Contract and third persons, resulting from a breach of contract or the negligence of the Contract or its directors, officers, agents, or employees while such person is acting within the scope of this contract.

#### 14.0 FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

The proposed contract may be subject to financial assistance contracts between and/or among the District, the Illinois Department of Transportation, and the United States Department of Transportation.

# 15.0 PROHIBITED INTERESTS

- 15.1 No board member, or officer, or employee of the District or a local public body with financial interest or control in this contract during his/her tenure or one year thereafter shall have any interest, direct or indirect, in this contract or the proceeds thereof.
- 15.2 Further, no employee, officer, board member or agent of the District shall participate in the selection, or in the award, or in the administration of a contract supported by federal or state funds if a conflict of interest, real or apparent, is involved. The conflict of

interest restriction for former employees, officers, board members, and agents shall apply for one year.

- 15.3 Employees, officers, board members, or agents of the District shall also be prohibited from using their positions for a purpose that constitutes or presents the appearance of personal or organizational conflict of interest or personal gain.
- 15.4 The District shall also prevent any real and apparent organizational conflict of interest. An organizational conflict of interest exists when the nature of the work to be performed under a proposed third-party contract or subcontract may, without some restriction on future activities, result in an unfair competitive advantage to the third-party proposer or grantee or impair the objectivity in performing the contract work.

#### 16.0 ADHERENCE TO FEDERAL AND STATE GRANT CONTRACT TERMS

Any contract resulting from this solicitation will be between the successful Proposer and the District, and is subject to financial assistance provided by the U.S. Department of Transportation, Federal Transit Administration, and the Illinois Department of Transportation. The successful Proposer is required to comply with all terms and conditions prescribed in third-party contracts in the grant Contract between the U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Transit Administration and the District.

#### 17.0 INTEREST OF MEMBERS OR DELEGATES OF CONGRESS

In accordance with 41 U.S.C. Section 22, the Proposer agrees that it will not admit any member of or delegate to the United States Congress to any share or part of the Project or any benefit derived therefrom.

# 18.0 NO GOVERNMENT OBLIGATIONS TO THIRD PARTIES

- 18.1 The District and Proposer acknowledge and agree that, notwithstanding any concurrence by the Federal Government in or approval of the solicitation or award of the underlying contract, absent the express written consent by the Federal Government, the Federal Government is not a party to this contract and shall not be subject to any obligations or liabilities to the District, Proposer, or any other party (whether or not a party to that contract) pertaining to any matter resulting from the underlying contract.
- 18.2 The Proposer agrees to include the above clause in each subcontract financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FTA. It is further agreed that the clause shall not be modified, except to identify the Subcontractor who will be subject to its provisions.

# 19.0 PROGRAM FRAUD & FALSE FRAUDULENT STATEMENTS OR RELATED ACTS

19.1 The Proposer acknowledges that the provisions of the Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act of 1986, as amended, 31 U.S.C. § § 3801 et. seq. and United States Department of transportation regulations, "Program Fraud Civil Remedies," 49 C.F.R. Part 31, apply to its actions pertaining to this Project. Upon execution of any underlying contract, the Proposer certifies or affirms the truthfulness and accuracy of any statement it has made, it makes, or may make, or causes to be made, pertaining to the underlying contract or the

Federal Transit Administration assisted project for which this contract work is being performed. In addition to other penalties that may be applicable, the Proposer further acknowledges that if it makes, or causes to be made, a false, fictitious, or fraudulent claim, statement, submission, or certification, the Federal Government reserves the right to impose the penalties of the Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act of 1986 on the Proposer to the extent the Federal Government deems appropriate.

- 19.2 The Proposer also acknowledges that if it makes, or causes to be made, a false, fictitious, or fraudulent claim, statement, submission, or certification to the Federal Government under a contract connected with a project that is financed in whole or in part with federal assistance originally awarded by the Federal Transit Administration under the authority of 49 U.S.C. § 5307, the Government reserves the right to impose the penalties of 18 U.S.C. § 1001 and 49 U.S.C. § 5307(n)(1) on the Proposer, to the extent the Federal Government deems appropriate.
- 19.3 The Proposer agrees to include the above two clauses in each subcontract financed in whole or in part with federal assistance provided by the Federal Transit Administration.
- 19.4 It is further agreed that the clauses shall not be modified, except to identify the Subcontractors who will be subject to the provisions.

## 20.0 ACCESS TO RECORDS AND REPORTS

The following access to records requirement apply to this Contract:

- 20.1 Where the District is not a State but a local government and is the FTA Recipient or a subgrantee of the FTA Recipient in accordance with 49 C.F.R. 18.36(i), the Proposer agrees to provide the District, the FTA Administrator, the Comptroller General of the United States or any of their authorized representatives access to any books, documents, papers and records of the Proposer which are directly pertinent to this contract for the purposes of making audits, examinations, excerpts and transcriptions. Proposer also agrees, pursuant to 49 C.F.R. 633.17 to provide the FTA Administrator or his authorized representatives including any PMO Proposer access to Proposer's records and construction sites pertaining to a major capital project, defined at 49 U.S.C. 5302(a)1, which is receiving federal financial assistance through the programs described at 49 U.S.C. 5307, 5309, or 5311.
- 20.2 The Proposer agrees to permit any of the foregoing parties to reproduce by any means whatsoever or to copy excerpts and transcriptions as reasonably needed.

The Proposer agrees to maintain all books, records, accounts and reports required under this contract for a period of not less than five (5) years after the date of termination or expiration of this contract, except in the event of litigation or settlement of claims arising from the performance of this contract, in which case Proposer agrees to maintain same until the Proposer, the State of Illinois or its authorized representatives, the Federal Transit Administration Administrator, the Comptroller General, or any of their duly

- authorized representatives, have disposed of all such litigation, appeals, claims or exceptions related thereto. Reference 49 C.F.R. Part 18.39(i)(11).
- 20.3 The Federal Transit Administration does not require the inclusion of these requirements in subcontracts.

# 21.0 AUDIT AND INSPECTION OF DISTRICT RECORDS

- 21.1 Record Retention: The District shall maintain (and cause its Contractor to maintain), for a minimum of five (5) years after the completion of the Agreement (which shall occur after the completion of settlement of audit findings), all books, records, and supporting documents to verify the amounts, receipts, disbursements, recipients, and uses of all funds passing in conjunction with the Agreement; the Agreement and all books, records, and supporting documents related to the Agreement shall be available for review and audit by the Auditor General or the Department (hereinafter "Auditing Parties"); and the District agrees to cooperate fully with any audit conducted by the Auditing Parties and to provide full access to all relevant materials. Failure to maintain the books, records, and supporting documents required by this section shall establish a presumption in favor of the Department for the recovery of any funds paid by the Department under the Agreement for which adequate books, records, and supporting documentation are not available to support their purported disbursement.
- 21.2 General Audit and Inspection: The District shall permit, and shall require its Proposer to permit, the Department or any other State agency authorized to perform such audit and inspection, to inspect all work, materials, payrolls, and other data and records, with regard to the Project, and to audit the books, records, and accounts of the District and its Proposers with regard to the Project. The Department may also require the District to furnish at any time prior to close-out of the Project, audit reports prepared according to generally accepted accounting principles. The District agrees to comply promptly with recommendations contained in the Department's final audit report.

#### 22.0 FEDERAL CHANGES

22.1 The Proposer shall at all times comply with all applicable Federal Transit Administration regulations, policies, procedures, and directives, including without limitation those listed directly or by reference in the Master Agreement between District and the Federal Transit Administration, as they may be amended or promulgated from time to time during the term of this contract. Proposer failure to so comply shall constitute a material breach of the Agreement.

The Master Agreement may be accessed at: <a href="https://www.transit.dot.gov/grantee-resources/sample-fta-agreements/fta-master-agreement-version-29-february-7-2022?msclkid=1dcb48cbaf8f11eca2b03c5acbdc86ff">https://www.transit.dot.gov/grantee-resources/sample-fta-agreements/fta-master-agreement-version-29-february-7-2022?msclkid=1dcb48cbaf8f11eca2b03c5acbdc86ff</a> or the printed Master Agreement can be examined in the Administration building of the District, 928 South Ninth Street, Springfield, IL 62703. Call (217) 522-6087 and ask for Ms. Erin Appenzeller to arrange for examination of this document.

# 23.0 CIVIL RIGHTS

The following requirements apply to the underlying contract:

- 23.1 Nondiscrimination: In accordance with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 2000d, section 303 of the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 6102, section 202 of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, 42 U.S.C. § 12132, and federal transit law at 49 U.S.C. § 5332, the Proposer agrees that it will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, creed, national origin, sex, age, or disability. In addition, the Proposer agrees to comply with applicable federal implementing regulations and other implementing requirements the Federal Transit Administration may issue.
- 23.2 *Equal Employment Opportunity:* The following equal employment opportunity requirements apply to the underlying contract:
- 23.3 Race, Color, Creed, National Origin, Sex: In accordance with Title VII of the Civil Rights Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 2000e, and federal transit laws at 49 U.S.C. § 5332, the Proposer agrees to comply with all applicable equal employment opportunity requirements of United States Department of Labor regulations, "Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, Equal Employment Opportunity, Department of Labor," 41 C.F.R. Parts 60 et seg., (which implement Executive Order No. 11246, "Equal Employment Opportunity," as amended by Executive Order No. 11375, "Amending Executive Order 11246 Relating to Equal Employment Opportunity," 42 U.S.C.§ 2000e note), and with any applicable federal statutes, executive orders, regulations, and federal policies that may in the future affect construction activities undertaken in the course of the Project. The Proposer agrees to take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to their race, color, creed, national origin, sex, or age. Such action shall include, but not be limited to, the following: employment, upgrading, demotion or transfer, recruitment or recruitment advertising, layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. In addition, the Proposer agrees to comply with any implementing requirements the Federal Transit Administration may issue.
- 23.4 Age: In accordance with Section 4 of the Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, as amended, 29 U.S.C. § § 623 and federal transit law at 49 U.S.C. § 5332, the Proposer agrees to refrain from discrimination against present and prospective employees for reason of age.
- 23.5 Disabilities: In accordance with section 102 of the Americans with Disabilities Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 12112, the Proposer agrees that it will comply with the requirements of U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Regulations to Implement the Equal Employment Provisions of the Americans with Disabilities Act," 29 C.F.R. Part 1630, pertaining to employment of persons with disabilities. In addition, the Proposer agrees to comply with any implementing requirements the Federal Transit Administration may issue.

In addition, the Proposer agrees to comply with any implementing requirements the Federal Transit Administration may issue. The Proposer also agrees to include these requirements in each subcontract financed in whole or in part with federal assistance provided by the Federal Transit Administration, modified only if necessary to identify the affected parties.

#### 24.0 ACCESS REQUIREMENTS FOR INDIVIDUALS WITH DISABILITIES

The Grantee agrees to comply with 49 U.S.C. § 5301(d); the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA), 42 U.S.C. §§ 12101 et seq.; § 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended, 29 U.S.C. § 794; the Architectural Barriers Act of 1968, as amended, 42 U.S.C. §§ 4151 et seq.; and the following regulations and any amendments thereto:

- 24.1 U.S. DOT regulations, "Transportation Services for Individuals with Disabilities (ADA)," 49 CFR Part 37.
- 24.2 U.S. DOT regulations, "Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Handicap in Programs and Activities Receiving or Benefiting from Federal Financial Assistance," 49 CFR Part 27;
- 24.3 U.S. DOT regulations, "Americans With Disabilities (ADA) Accessibility Specifications for Transportation Vehicles." 36 CFR Part 1192, and 49 CFR Part 38;
- 24.4 U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ) regulations, "Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Disability in State and Local Government Services," 28 CFR Part 35;
- 24.5 U.S. DOJ regulations, "Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Disability by Public Accommodations and in Commercial Facilities," 28 CFR Part 36;
- 24.6 U.S. General Services Administration regulations, "Accommodations for the Physically Handicapped," 41 CFR Subpart 101-19;
- 24.7 U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) "Regulations to Implement the Equal Employment Provisions of the ADA," 29 CFR Part 1630;
- 24.8 U.S. Federal Communications Commission regulations, "Telecommunications Relay Services and Related Customer Premises Equipment for the Hearing and Speech Disabled," 47 CFR Part 64, Subpart F;
- 24.9 FTA regulations, "Transportation for Elderly and Handicapped Persons," 49 CFR Part 609.
- 24.10 U.S. ATBCB regulations, "Electronic and Information Technology Accessibility Standards," 36 CFR Part 1194.

#### 25.0 DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISES

This project include a 10% Disadvantaged Business Enterprise goal. To be a qualified Disadvantaged Business Enterprise, the person, firm, or entity must be registered as part of the Illinois Unified Certification Program <a href="http://www.dot.state.il.us/ucp/ucp.html">http://www.dot.state.il.us/ucp/ucp.html</a> AND listed in the Illinois Unified Certification Program Directory. All other certifications, registrations, or inclusion in another directory, are invalid for purposes of this contract.

25.1 *POLICY*: It is the policy of the Federal Transit Administration that Disadvantaged Business Enterprises as defined in 49 C.F.R. Part 26 shall have the maximum opportunity Page 30 of 55

to participate in the performance of contracts financed in whole or part with federal funds under this agreement. Consequently, the Disadvantaged Business Enterprise requirements of 49 C.F.R. Part 26 will apply to any agreement awarded for this project.

25.1.1 In connection with the performance of this Agreement, the Proposer shall cooperate with the District in meeting its commitments and goals with regard to maximum utilization of Disadvantaged Business Enterprises and will ensure that Disadvantaged Business Enterprises shall have the opportunity to participate in the performance of contracts and subcontracts for this Agreement.

It is important to not only identify the Disadvantaged Business Enterprise but to explain how they will be integrated into the proposed work plan.

- 25.1.2 It is the policy of the District to investigate the full extent of services offered by financial institutions owned and controlled by socially and economically disadvantaged individuals in the community, to make reasonable efforts to use these institutions and to encourage Proposer on Department of Transportation assisted contracts to make use of these institutions. Therefore, the District encourages the Proposer to use Disadvantaged Business Enterprise financial institutions whenever possible.
- 25.2 Disadvantaged Business Enterprise Obligation: The recipient or its Proposer agrees to ensure that Disadvantaged Business Enterprise as defined in 49 C.F.R. Part 26 have the maximum opportunity to participate in the performance of contracts and subcontracts financed in whole or in part with federal funds provided under this agreement. In this regard all recipients or Proposer shall take all necessary and reasonable steps in accordance with 49 C.F.R. Part 26 to ensure that Disadvantaged Business Enterprises have the maximum opportunity to compete for and perform contracts.

The District and its Proposer shall not discriminate on the basis of race, creed, color, religion, sex, marital status, sexual orientation, familial status, national origin or ancestry, age, physical or mental handicap unrelated to ability, military status, or unfavorable discharge from military service in the award and performance of Federal Transit Administration assisted contracts.

- 25.3 It is the District's intent to maximize the utilization of Disadvantaged Business Enterprises through its Disadvantaged Business Enterprise program. Inclusion of Disadvantaged Business Enterprise participation shall be accounted for in the proposal documents. The Proposer to whom this contract is awarded shall not substitute another Disadvantaged Business Enterprise firm for the original listed in the proposal without prior written approval of the District's Contracting Officer.
- 25.4 The Proposer or Subcontractor shall not discriminate on the basis of race, creed, color, religion, sex, marital status, sexual orientation, familial status, national origin or ancestry, age, physical or mental handicap unrelated to ability, military status, or unfavorable discharge from military service in the performance of this contract. The Proposer shall

- carry out applicable requirements of 49 C.F.R. Part 26 in the award and administration of United States Department of Transportation assisted contracts.
- 25.5 Failure by the Proposer to carry out these requirements is a material breach of this contract, which may result in the termination of this contract or such other remedy, as the District deems appropriate.

# 26.0 PROMPT PAYMENT

#### THIS CLAUSE APPLIES TO ALL SUBCONTRACTORS.

- 26.1 The Proposer agrees to pay each Subcontractor under this contract for satisfactory performance of its contract no later than thirty (30) calendar days from the receipt of each payment the Proposer receives from the District. Any delay or postponement of payment from the above referenced time frame may occur only for good cause following written approval of the District.
- 26.2 If the Proposer fails to pay the Subcontractor within thirty (30) calendar days, the Proposer must notify the District and the Subcontractor, in writing, of its intention to withhold all or a part of the Subcontractor's payment with the reason for nonpayment.
- 26.3 The Proposer is obligated to pay interest to the Subcontractor on all amounts owed by the Proposer that remain unpaid after thirty (30) calendar day following receipt by the Proposer of payment from the District for work performed by the Subcontractor under that contract, except for amount withheld as allowed in subdivision (1) of this section. Unless otherwise provided under the terms of the contract, interest shall accrue at the rate of one percent (1%) per month, except for the amounts withheld. Notification of failure by the Proposer to make prompt payment to the Subcontractor hereinbefore provided will result in notification to the Proposer's bonding company by the District.
- 26.4 Should either the Proposer or Subcontractor advise the District of a payment issue involving a Disadvantaged Business Enterprise Contractor, the Disadvantaged Business Enterprise officer shall be notified so as to investigate, as appropriate.
- 26.5 The Proposer must promptly notify the District whenever a Disadvantaged Business Enterprise Subcontractor performing work related to this contract is terminated or fails to complete its work, and must make good faith efforts to engage another Disadvantaged Business Enterprise Subcontractor to perform at least the same amount of work. The Proposer may not terminate any Disadvantaged Business Enterprise Subcontractor and perform that work through its own forces or those of an affiliate without the prior written consent of the District.
- 26.6 The District shall conduct prompt payment audits that require the Proposer to submit appropriate documentation to verify compliance with this provision.
- 26.7 Failure to comply with these prompt payment requirements is a breach of the contract, which may lead to any remedies permitted under law, including, but not limited to,

Proposer debarment. In addition, the Proposer's failure to promptly pay its Subcontractors is subject to the provisions of 50 ILCS 505/9.

## 27.0 INCORPORATION OF FEDERAL TRANSIT ADMINISTRATION TERMS

The preceding provisions include, in part, certain Standard Terms and Conditions required by the United States Department of Transportation, whether or not expressly set forth in the preceding contract provisions. All contractual provisions required by the United States Department of Transportation, as set forth in the Federal Transit Administration Circular 4220.1F, are hereby incorporated by reference. Anything to the contrary herein notwithstanding, all Federal Transit Administration mandated terms shall be deemed to control in the event of a conflict with other provisions contained in this AGREEMENT.

The Proposer shall not perform any act, fail to perform an act, or refuse to comply with any District requests which would cause the District to be in violation of the Federal Transit Administration terms and conditions.

#### 28.0 SEVERABILITY

The Parties agree that if any provision of this Agreement is held invalid for any reason whatsoever, the remaining provisions shall not be affected thereby if such remainder would then continue to conform to the purposes, terms, and requirements of applicable law.

# 29.0 ENVIRONMENTAL REQUIREMENTS

The Grantee recognizes that many federal and state statutes imposing environmental, resource conservation, and energy requirements may apply to the Project including: the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 (NEPA), as amended, 42 U.S.C. §§ 4321 through 4335; the Clean Air Act (CAA), as amended, 42 U.S.C. §§ 7401 through 7671q and scattered sections of Title 29 United States Code; the Clean Water Act (CWA), as amended, 42 U.S.C. §§ 6901 through 6992k; the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act (CERCLA), as amended, 42 U.S.C. §§ 9601 through 9675, as well as environmental provisions within Title 23, United States Code, and 49 U.S.C. Chapter 53.

Accordingly, the Grantee agrees to adhere to, and agrees to impose on its third-party contractors, any such federal and state requirements as the Government may now or in the future promulgate. The Grantee expressly understands that the following list may not set forth all federal environmental requirements applicable to the Grantee and the Project, however the Grantee agrees, minimally, as follows:.

29.1 Environmental Protection - To the extent applicable, the Grantee agrees to comply with: the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969, as amended, 42 U.S.C. §§ 4321 et seq.; Section 14 of the Federal Transit Act, as amended, 49 U.S.C. app. § 1610; the Council on Environmental Quality regulations, 40 CFR Part 1500 et seq.; and the joint FHWA/FTA regulations, "Environmental Impact and Related Procedures," 23 CFR Part 771 and 49 CFR Part 622, and subsequent federal environmental protection regulations that may be promulgated. As a result of enactment of 23 U.S.C. §§ 139 and 326, as well as to amendments to 23 U.S.C. § 138, environmental decision-making requirements

imposed on FTA projects to be implemented consistent with the joint FHWA/FTA document, "Interim Guidance for Implementing Key SAFETEA-LU Provisions on Planning, Environment, and Air Quality for Joint FHWA/FTA Authorities," dated September 2, 2005, and any subsequent applicable federal directives that may be issued, except to the extent that FTA determines otherwise in writing.

- 29.2 Air Quality To the extent applicable, the Grantee agrees to comply with all applicable federal laws, regulations, and directives implementing the Clean Air Act (CAA), as amended, 42 U.S.C. §§ 7401 through 7671q, and:
  - 29.2.1 The Grantee agrees to comply with applicable requirements of section 176(c) of the CAA, 42 U.S.C. § 7506(c), consistent with the joint FHWA/FTA document, "Interim Guidance for Implementing Key SAFETEA-LU Provisions on Planning, Environment, and Air Quality for Joint FHWA/FTA Authorities," dated September 2, 2005, and any subsequent applicable federal directives that may be issued; with U.S. EPA regulations, "Conformity to State or Federal Implementation Plans of Transportation Plans, Programs, and Projects Developed, Funded or Approved Under Title 23 U.S.C. or the Federal Transit Act," 40 CFR Part 51, Subpart T; and "Determining Conformity of Federal Actions to State or Federal Implementation Plans, "40 CFR Part 93, and any subsequent federal conformity regulations that may be promulgated. To support the requisite air quality conformity finding for the Project, the Grantee agrees to implement each air quality mitigation or control measure incorporated in the Project. The Grantee further agrees that any Project identified in an applicable State Implementation Plan (SIP) as a Transportation Control Measure will be wholly consistent with the design concept and scope of the Project described in the SIP.
  - 29.2.2 In the event the Grantee is an operator of large public transportation bus fleets, then the Grantee agrees to comply with the following U.S. EPA regulations to the extent they apply to the Project: "Control of Air Pollution from Mobile Sources," 40 CFR Part 85; "Control of Air Pollution from New and In-Use Motor Vehicles and New and In-Use Motor Vehicle Engines," 40 CFR Part 86, and "Fuel Economy of Motor Vehicles," 40 CFR Part 600.
  - 29.2.3 The Grantee also agrees to comply with the notification of violating facilities provisions of Executive Order No. 11738, "Administration of the Clean Air Act and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act with Respect to Federal Contracts, Grants, or Loans," 42 U.S.C. § 7606 note.
- 29.3 *Use of Public Lands* To the extent applicable, the Grantee agrees that in implementing its Project, it will not use any publicly owned land from a park, recreation area, or wildlife or waterfowl refuge of national, state, or local significance as determined by the federal, state, or local officials having

- jurisdiction thereof, or any land from an historic site of national, state, or local significance may be used for the Project, unless the federal government makes the findings required by 49 U.S.C. § 303(b) and 303(c). The Grantee also agrees to comply with joint FHWA/FTA regulations, "Parks, Recreation Areas, Wildlife and Waterfowl Refuges, and Historic Sites," 23 CFR Part 774, and referenced in 49 CFR Part 622.
- 29.4 Wild and Scenic Rivers To the extent applicable, the Grantee and its contractors and Subcontractors shall comply with the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act of 1968, as amended, 15 U.S.C. §§ 1271 through 1287., relating to protecting components of the national wild and scenic rivers system; and to the extent applicable, to comply with U.S. Forest Service regulations, "Wild and Scenic Rivers," 36 CFR Part 297, and with U.S. Bureau of Land Management regulations, "Management Areas," 43 CFR Part 8350.
- 29.5 Coastal Zone Management To the extent applicable, the Grantee agrees to assure Project consistency with the approved State management program developed under the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972, as amended, 16 U.S.C. §§ 1451 et seq.
- 29.6 Wetlands To the extent applicable, the Grantee and its contractors and Subcontractors shall comply with the protections for wetlands in accordance with Executive Order No. 11990, as amended, "Protection of Wetlands," 42 U.S.C. § 4321 note.
- 29.7 Floodplains To the extent applicable, the Grantee and its contractors and Subcontractors shall comply with the flood hazards protections in floodplains in accordance with Executive Order No. 11988, as amended, "Floodplain Management" 42 U.S.C. § 4321 note.
- 29.8 Endangered Species and Fisheries Conservation To the extent applicable, the Grantee and its contractors and Subcontractors shall comply with the protections for endangered species in accordance with the Endangered Species Act of 1973, as amended, 16 U.S.C. §§ 1531 through 1544, and the Magnuson Stevens Fisheries Conservation Act, as amended, 16 U.S.C. §§ 1801 et seq.
- 29.9 *Historic Preservation* To the extent applicable, the Grantee agrees to assist the Government to comply with Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act, 16 U.S.C. § 470f. Executive Order No. 11593, "Protection and Enhancement of the Cultural Environment," 16 U.S.C. § 470 note; and the Archaeological and Historic Preservation Act of 1974, as amended, 16 U.S.C. §§ 469a through 469c, involving historic and archaeological preservation.
- 29.10 *Mitigation of Adverse Environmental Effects* Should the proposed Project cause adverse environmental effects, the Grantee agrees to take all reasonable steps to minimize such effects pursuant to 49 U.S.C. § 5324(b), all other applicable statutes, and the procedures set forth in 23 CFR Part 771 and 49 CFR Part 622.

- 29.11 Energy Conservation To the extent applicable, the Grantee and its third-party contractors at all tiers shall comply with mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency that are contained in applicable state energy conservation plans issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act, 42 U.S.C. §§ 6321 et seq. In addition, to the extent applicable, the Grantee agrees to perform an energy assessment for any building constructed, reconstructed, or modified with federal funds, as provided in "Requirements for Energy Assessments," 49 CFR Part 622, Subpart C.
- 29.12 Clean Water and Safe Drinking Water For all contracts and subcontracts exceeding \$100,000, the Grantee agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders, or regulations issued pursuant to the Water Pollution Control Act, 33 U.S.C. §§ 1251 et seq. The Grantee also agrees to protect underground sources of drinking water, as provided in the Safe Drinking Water Act of 1974, as amended, 42 U.S.C. §§ 300f through 300j-6.
- 29.13 *Environmental Justice* To the extent applicable, the Grantee and its contractors and Subcontractors shall comply with the policies of Executive Order No. 12898, "Federal Actions to Address Environmental Justice in Minority Populations and Low-Income Populations", 42 U.S.C. § 4321 note.
- 29.14 *Clean Fuels* To the extent applicable, the Grantee and its contractors and Subcontractors, agree to comply with the requirements of 49 U.S.C. § 5308, and with the provisions of 49 U.S.C. § 530.7 and with FTA regulations, "Clean Fuels Grant Program", 49 CFR Part 624.
- 29.15 Indian Sacred Sites To the extent applicable, the Grantee agrees to facilitate compliance with the preservation of places and objects of religious importance to American Indians, Eskimos, Aleuts, and Native Hawaiians, in compliance with the American Indian Religious Freedom Act, 42 U.S.C. § 1996, and with Executive Order No. 13007, "Indian Sacred Sites," 42 U.S.C. § 1996 note.
- 29.16 Job Access and Reverse Commute Formula Grant Program To the extent applicable, the Grantee agrees to comply with the requirements of 49 U.S.C. § 5316, and applicable provisions of 49 U.S.C. § 5307, and FTA Circular 9050.1, "The Job Access and Reverse Commute Program Guidance and Applications Instructions," including any revisions thereto.

#### 30.0 LOBBYING

Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment, 31 U.S.C. 1352, as amended by the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995, P.L. 104-65 [to be codified at 2 U.S.C. § 1601, et seq.] - Contractors who apply or bid for an award of \$100,000 or more shall file the certification required by 49 CFR part 20, "New Restrictions on Lobbying." Each tier certifies to the tier above that it will not and has not used Federal appropriated funds to pay any person or organization for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a member of Congress, officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a member of Congress in connection with obtaining any Federal contract, grant or any other award covered by 31 U.S.C. 1352. Each tier shall also disclose the

name of any registrant under the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995 who has made lobbying contacts on its behalf with non-Federal funds with respect to that federal contract, grant, or award covered by 31 U.S.C. 1352. Such disclosures are forwarded from tier to tier up to the recipient.

The Lobbying requirements mandate the maximum flow down, pursuant to Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment, 31 U.S.C. § 1352(b)(5) and 49 C.F.R. Part 19, Appendix A, Section 7.

#### 31.0 BREACHES AND DISPUTE RESOLUTIONS

- 31.1 Disputes Disputes arising in the performance of this Contract which are not resolved by agreement of the parties shall be decided in writing by the authorized representative of the District's Contracting Officer. This decision shall be final and conclusive unless within ten (10) days from the date of receipt of its copy, the Contractor mails or otherwise furnishes a written appeal to the District Board of Trustees. In connection with any such appeal, the Contractor shall be afforded an opportunity to be heard and to offer evidence in support of its position. The decision of the District Board of Trustees shall be binding upon the Contractor and the Contractor shall abide by the decision.
- 31.2 Performance During Dispute Unless otherwise directed by the District, the Contractor shall continue performance under this Contract while matters in dispute are being resolved.
- 31.3 Claims for Damages Should either party to the Contract suffer injury or damage to person or property because of any act or omission of the party or of any of his employees, agents or others for whose acts he is legally liable, a claim for damages therefor shall be made in writing to such other party within a reasonable time after the first observance of such injury of damage.
- 31.4 Remedies Upon notification to the Recipient of its failure to carry out its approved program, FTA or US DOT may impose sanctions as provided for under 49 CFR Part 26, and in appropriate cases, refer the matter for enforcement under either or both 18 U.S.C. 1001, and/or the Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act of 1986, 31 U.S.C. 3801, et seq. Unless this contract provides otherwise, all claims, counterclaims, disputes and other matters in question between the District and the Contractor arising out of or relating to this agreement or its breach will be decided by arbitration if the parties mutually agree, or in a court of competent jurisdiction within the State in which the District is located.

#### 32.0 STATE AND LOCAL LAW

32.1 In the performance of its obligations pursuant to its Agreement with the Illinois Department of Transportation, the District and its contractors shall comply with all applicable provisions of federal, state, and local law, including the applicable grant provisions of the current Master Agreement between the Illinois Department of Transportation (Department) and the Federal Transit Administration (FTA). All limits and standards set forth in this Agreement to be observed in this Project's performance are minimum requirements and shall not affect the application to this Project's performance of more restrictive local standards that are not inconsistent with this Agreement's limits and standards.

- 32.2 The District agrees that the most recent of such state and federal requirements will govern this Agreement's administration at any particular time, except if there is sufficient evidence in the Agreement of a contrary intent. Such contrary intent might be evidenced.
- 32.3 This contract, and all matters arising out of or relating to it, shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the State of Illinois. The venue and forum for any legal or equitable action or proceeding shall be located in the State of Illinois, Sangamon County, and that such courts shall have sole and exclusive jurisdiction over the action or proceeding, unless agreed to otherwise, in writing, by the District.

#### 33.0 NOTIFICATION OF FEDERAL PARTICIPATION (FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE)

33.1 Any contract resulting from this solicitation will be between the successful Proposer and the District, and is subject to financial assistance provided by the U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Transit Administration and the Illinois Department of Transportation. The successful Proposer is required to comply with all terms and conditions prescribed in third-party contracts in the grant Contract between the U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Transit Administration and the District.

#### 34.0 PROHIBITED INTEREST

No member or officer or employee of the District or a local public body with financial interest or control in this contract during their tenure or for one year thereafter shall have any interest, direct or indirect, in this contract or the proceeds thereof.

#### 35.0 CONTRACT CHANGES

Any proposed change in this contract shall be submitted to the District for its prior approval.

#### 36.0 SUBCONTRACTS

The contractor shall not enter into any sub-contracts or agreements or start any work by the work forces of (the third party) or use any materials from the stores of (the third party), with respect to this contract, without the prior concurrence of the Illinois Department of Transportation. All such subcontracts, agreements, and force work and materials shall be handles as prescribed for third-party contracts, agreements, and force-account work by the IDOT manual for Public Transportation Capital Improvement Grants. All request for concurrence shall be submitted to the District for approval prior to submittal to IDOT.

A Contractor may provide services through another company or Subcontractor provided:

- This provision is not excluded under the Scope of Services.
- The Contractor assumes complete responsibility for implementing all aspects of the RFP. In other words, the District will not be required to enter into any other agreement with any other company or Subcontractor upon awarding a contract to a Vendor responding to this RFP.

- The Contractor will provide documentation to the District that it can continue to support all aspects of the Project services, and other required conditions proposed in the event another company or subcontractor should go out of business or cease to do business with the contractor for any reason.
- The Contractor shall provide copies of the Subcontract agreements to the District before the Contract is signed and the District shall provide copies of these Subcontract agreements to the Illinois Department of Transportation.
- The Contractor shall not execute any contract or obligate itself in any other manner with any third-party to the Project, without prior written approval by an authorized representative of the District and the Illinois Department of Transportation, except where expressly provided otherwise in the Illinois Department of Transportation's guidelines, or where specifically approved in writing by the Illinois Department of Transportation.

#### 37.0 EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY

In the event of the Contractor's non-compliance with any provisions of this Equal Employment Opportunity Claus, the Illinois Human Rights Act Rules and Regulations of the Illinois Department of Human Rights (Department), the Contractor may be declared ineligible for future contracts or subcontracts with the State of Illinois or any of its political subdivisions or municipal corporations, and the contract may be canceled or voided in whole or in part, and such other sanctions or penalties may be imposed or remedies invoked as provided by statute or regulations. During the performance of this contract, the Contractor agrees as follows:

- 37.1 That it will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, national origin, ancestry, age, physical or mental handicap unrelated to ability or an unfavorable discharge from military service; and further that it will examine all job classifications to determine if minority persons or women are underutilized and will take appropriate affirmative action to rectify any such underutilization.
- That, if it hires additional employees in order to perform this contract or any portion thereof, it will determine the availability (in accordance with the Department's Rules and Regulations) of minorities and women in the area(s) from which it may reasonably recruit and it will hire for each job classification for which employees are hired in such a way that minorities and women are not underutilized.
- 37.3 That, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by it or on its behalf, it will state that all applicants will be afforded equal opportunity without discrimination because of race, color, religion, sex, national origin or ancestry, physical or mental handicap unrelated to ability, or an unfavorable discharge from military service.
- 37.4 That it will send each labor organization or representative or works with which it has or is bound by a collective bargaining or other agreement or understanding, a notice advising such labor organizations or representative of the contractor's obligations under the Illinois Human Rights Act and the Department's Rules and Regulations. If any such labor organization or representative fails or refuses to cooperate with Contractor in its efforts to comply with such Act and Rules and Regulations, the Contractor will promptly

- notify the Department and the contracting agency and will recruit employees from other sources when necessary to fulfill its obligations thereunder.
- 37.5 That it will submit reports as required by the Department's Rules and Regulations, furnish all relevant information as may from time to time be requested by the Department or the contracting agency, and in all respects comply with the Illinois Human Rights Acts and the Department's Rules and Regulations.
- 37.6 That it will permit access to all relevant books, records, accounts and work sites by personnel of the contracting agency and the Department for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with the Illinois Human Rights Act and the Department's Rules and Regulations.
- 37.7 That it will include verbatim or by reference the provisions of this ITEM in every subcontract it awards under which any portion of the contract obligations are undertaken or assumed, so that such provisions will be binding upon such subcontractor. In the same manner as with other provisions of this contract, the contractor will be liable for compliance with applicable provisions of this clause by such subcontractors; and further, it will promptly notify the contracting agency and the Department in the event any subcontractor fails or refuses to comply therewith. In addition, the Contractor will not utilize any subcontractor declared by the Illinois Human Rights Commission to be ineligible for contacts or subcontracts with the State of Illinois or any of its political subdivisions or municipal corporations.
- 37.8 The District shall have written sexual harassment policies that shall include, at a minimum, the following information:
  - 37.8.1 The illegality of sexual harassment;
  - 37.8.2 The definition of sexual harassment under State law;
  - 37.8.3 A description of sexual harassment, utilizing examples;
  - 37.8.4 The District's internal compliant process available through the Department of Human Rights and the Human Rights Commission;
  - 37.8.5 The legal recourse, investigative, and complaint process available through the Department of Human Rights and the Human Rights Commission;
  - 37.8.6 Directions on how to contact the Department and Commission; and
  - 37.8.7 Protection against retaliation as provided by Section 6-101 of the Illinois Human Rights Act. A copy of the policy shall be provided to the Department upon request.

#### 38.0 FLY AMERICA

The Contractor agrees to comply with 49 U.S.C. 40118 (the "Fly America" Act) in accordance with the General Services Administration's regulations at 41 CFR Part 301-10, which provide that recipients and subrecipients of Federal funds and their contractors are required to use U.S. Flag air carriers for U.S Government-financed international air travel and transportation of their personal effects or property, to the extent such service is available, unless travel by foreign air carrier is a matter of necessity, as defined by the Fly America Act. The Contractor shall submit, if a foreign air carrier was used, an appropriate certification or memorandum adequately explaining why service by a U.S. flag air carrier was not available or why it was necessary to use

a foreign air carrier and shall, in any event, provide a certificate of compliance with the Fly America requirements. The Contractor agrees to include the requirements of this section in all subcontracts that may involve international air transportation.

#### 39.0 RETENTION OF RECORDS

The contractor shall maintain records to show actual time devoted and cost incurred for a minimum of three (3) years after the completion of the contract.

#### 40.0 OWNERSHIP OF RECORDS

The District shall retain ownership of all plans, specifications, and related documents.

#### 41.0 GOVERNMENT INSPECTION

Representatives of the State of Illinois shall have access to the site of construction, if applicable, and shall have the right to inspect all project works.

Pursuant to "Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards," 2 CFR part 1201, the District shall permit, and shall require its contractors to permit, the Grantor or any other state or Federal agency authorized to perform such audit and inspection, to inspect all work, materials, payrolls, and other data and records, with regard to the Project, and to audit the books, records, and accounts of the District and its contractors with regard to the Project as required by 49 U.S.C. §5325(a). The Grantor may also require the District to furnish at any time prior to close-out of the Project, audit reports prepared according to generally accepted accounting principles.

The Grantor may, at its sole discretion and at its own expense, perform a final audit of the Project. Such audit may be used for settlement of the grant and Project closeout. The District agrees to comply promptly with recommendations contained in the Grantor's final audit report.

#### 42.0 VENDOR REGISTRATION WITH ILLINOIS DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN RIGHTS

Vendor, upon request, must provide proof of Registration with the Illinois Department of Human Rights.

#### 43.0 CONTRACT WORK HOURS and SAFETY STANDARDS

- (1) Overtime requirements No contractor or subcontractor contracting for any part of the contract work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of forty hours in such workweek unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.
- (2) Violation; liability for unpaid wages; liquidated damages In the event of any violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (1) of this section the contractor and any subcontractor responsible therefor shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, such contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (1) of this

section, in the sum of \$10 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by the clause set forth in paragraph (1) of this section.

- (3) Withholding for unpaid wages and liquidated damages The District shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the contractor or subcontractor under any such contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the same prime contractor, such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth in paragraph (2) of this section.
- (4) Subcontracts The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in paragraphs (1) through (4) of this section and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with the clauses set forth in paragraphs (1) through (4) of this section.

# 44.0 NOTICE TO FTA AND OFFICE OF U.S.DOT INSPECTOR GENERAL ON FRAUD, WASTE, AND ABUSE

The Recipient (The District) must promptly notify the U.S. DOT Inspector General in addition to the FTA Chief Counsel or Regional Counsel for the Region in which the Recipient is located, if the Recipient has knowledge of potential fraud, waste, or abuse occurring on a Project receiving assistance from FTA. The notification provision applies if a person has or may have submitted a false claim under the False Claims Act, 31 U.S.C. § 3729, et seq., or has or may have committed a criminal or civil violation of law pertaining to such matters as fraud, conflict of interest, bid rigging, misappropriation or embezzlement, bribery, gratuity, or similar misconduct involving federal assistance. This responsibility occurs whether the Project is subject to this Agreement or another agreement between the Recipient and FTA, or an agreement involving a principal, officer, employee, agent, or Third-Party Participant of the Recipient. It also applies to subcontractors at any tier. Knowledge, as used in this paragraph, includes, but is not limited to, knowledge of a criminal or civil investigation by a Federal, state, or local law enforcement or other investigative agency, a criminal indictment or civil complaint, or probable cause that could support a criminal indictment, or any other credible information in the possession of the Recipient. In this paragraph, "promptly" means to refer information without delay and without change. This notification provision applies to all divisions of the Recipient, including divisions tasked with law enforcement or investigatory functions.

#### 45.0 DOMESTIC PREFERENCES FOR PROCUREMENTS

In accordance with 2 CFR Part 200.322, as appropriate and to the extent consistent with the law, the District prefers the purchase, acquisition, or use of goods, products, or materials produced in the United States (including but not limited to iron, aluminum, steel, cement, and other manufactured products.)

#### 46.0 PATENT RIGHTS

In accordance with 765 ILCS 1060/2 A provision in an employment agreement which provides that an employee shall assign or offer to assign any of the employee's rights in an invention to the employer does not apply to an invention for which no equipment, supplies, facilities, or trade secret information of the employer was used and which was developed entirely on the employee's own time, unless (a) the invention relates (i) to the business of the employer, or (ii) to the employer's actual or demonstrably anticipated research or development, or (b) the invention results from any work performed by the employee for the employer. Any provision which purports to apply to such an invention is to that extent against the public policy of this State and is to that extent void and unenforceable. The employee shall bear the burden of proof in establishing that his invention qualifies under this subsection.

An employer shall not require a provision made void and unenforceable by subsection (1) of this Section as a condition of employment or continuing employment. This Act shall not preempt existing common law applicable to any shop rights of employers with respect to employees who have not signed an employment agreement.

If an employment agreement entered into after January 1, 1984, contains a provision requiring the employee to assign any of the employee's rights in any invention to the employer, the employer must also, at the time the agreement is made, provide a written notification to the employee that the agreement does not apply to an invention for which no equipment, supplies, facility, or trade secret information of the employer was used and which was developed entirely on the employee's own time, unless (a) the invention relates (i) to the business of the employer, or (ii) to the employer's actual or demonstrably anticipated research or development, or (b) the invention results from any work performed by the employee for the employer.

#### 47.0 RIGHTS IN DATA AND COPYRIGHTS

In accordance with 765 ILCS 1060/2 To carry out their missions and programs, agencies acquire or obtain access to many kinds of data produced during or used in the performance of their contracts. Agencies require data to-

- (1) Obtain competition among suppliers;
- (2) Fulfill certain responsibilities for disseminating and publishing the results of their activities:
- (3) Ensure appropriate utilization of the results of research, development, and demonstration activities including the dissemination of technical information to foster subsequent technological developments;
  - (4) Meet other programmatic and statutory requirements; and
  - (5) Meet specialized acquisition needs and ensure logistics support.

(b) Contractors may have proprietary interests in data. In order to prevent the compromise of these interests, agencies shall protect proprietary data from unauthorized use and disclosure. The protection of such data is also necessary to encourage qualified contractors to participate in and apply innovative concepts to Government programs. In light of these considerations, agencies shall balance the Government's needs and the contractor's legitimate proprietary.

All contracts that require data to be produced, furnished, acquired, or used in meeting contract performance requirements, must contain terms that delineate the respective rights and obligations of the Government and the contractor regarding the use, reproduction, and disclosure of that data. Data rights clauses do not specify the type, quantity or quality of data that is to be delivered, but only the respective rights of the Government and the contractor regarding the use, disclosure, or reproduction of the data. Accordingly, the contract shall specify the data to be delivered.

#### PART VI: ATTACHMENTS

Attention Proposers: The Certifications  $\underline{B-F \& H-L}$  must be submitted with your bid. Attachment G must be submitted by the date listed in the Proposal Submission Schedule.

- A. Written Proposal Preliminary Review Checklist
- B. References, Summary of Business Activities and Examples of Completed Projects
- C. Responsible Bidder Ordinance
- D. Signature Page / Acknowledgement of Addenda
- E. Certification of Power of Execution
- F. Non-Collusion Affidavit
- G. Request for Deviation/Clarification
- H. Certification Regarding Lobbying
- I. Certification Debarment, Suspension, Other Ineligibility & Voluntary Exclusion
- J. Offer and Acceptance Agreement
- K. Price Form

2<sup>nd</sup> Reviewer

### A. WRITTEN PROPOSAL PRELIMINARY REVIEW CHECKLIST

Solicitation: SMTD – Request for Proposals #2023-06 Project: Comprehensive Operations Plan for Second Transfer Hub and Renewable Energy **Source Options CATEGORIES** Pass Fail 1. Proposal submitted on time 2. Original, four (4) hard copies and one (1) USB of the Proposal 3. Cover Letter Exhibit A — Statement of Understanding/ Team Exhibit B — Fiscal Responsibility Exhibit C — Previous and Current Contracts Exhibit D — Methodology Exhibit E — Technical Proposal Exhibit F — Project Schedule Exhibit G —Additional Information 4. Attachments B. References, Summary and Examples C. Signature Page / Acknowledgement of Addenda D. Certification of Power of Execution E. Non-Collusion Affidavit F. Request for Proposal Deviation / Clarification Certification Regarding Lobbying G. Certification Debarment, Suspension, Other Ineligibility H. & Voluntary Exclusion I. Offer and Acceptance Agreement Price Form J. 5. Insurance Certificates Reviewer Date

Date

# B. REFERENCES, SUMMARY OF BUSINESS ACTIVITY, & EXAMPLES OF COMPLETED PROJECTS

### 1. References:

| Name of firm                     |    |
|----------------------------------|----|
| Telephone & Email Address        |    |
| Name of Parent Company           |    |
| (if any)                         |    |
| Former Parent Company Name       |    |
| (if any)                         |    |
| Names of Subcontractors          |    |
| (if any)                         |    |
| Names of 2 Principals to Contact | 1. |
| (please provide contact numbers  |    |
| and emails)                      |    |
| Names of 2 Principals to Contact | 2. |
| (please provide contact numbers  |    |
| and emails)                      |    |
| Present Offices                  |    |
| City/State/Telephone No.         |    |
| Project Name                     |    |
| Type of Work                     |    |

# 3. Examples of Completed Projects (Include contact name & phone numbers for reference)

| Project Name, Location, and PM Name | Nature of Firm's Responsibility | Total Cost of<br>Work | <b>Completion Date</b> |
|-------------------------------------|---------------------------------|-----------------------|------------------------|
|                                     |                                 |                       |                        |
|                                     |                                 |                       |                        |
|                                     |                                 |                       |                        |

### C. SIGNATURE PAGE / ACKNOWLEDGMENT OF ADDENDA

THE UNDERSIGNED agrees to be bound by all applicable federal and state laws and regulations, the accompanying specifications and the District policies and procedures. And further agrees to be bound by amendments to the same.

THE UNDERSIGNED, by submitting a Proposal, represents that:

- a. The submitting Proposer/Vendor has read and understands the requirements of the RFP and agrees to comply with all local, state, and federal rules and regulations applicable to this RFP.
- b. Failure to comply with any terms of the Invitation for Proposals may disqualify the submitting Proposer/Vendor as non-responsive.

THE UNDERSIGNED certifies that this Proposal has been derived independently and is submitted in the spirit of free and open competition, without limiting characteristics or influence.

THE UNDERSIGNED certifies that all addenda to this Request for Proposals have been received and duly considered, with evidence of receipt as follows:

| Addendum No                          | Dated   |
|--------------------------------------|---|
| Addendum No                          | Dated   |
| Addendum No                          | Dated   |
| Addendum No                          | Dated   |
| WE, THEREFORE, OFFER AND M           | MAKE THIS PROPOSAL TO SERVE AS CONTRACTOR FOR |
| THE REPLACEMENT OF THE DI            | STRICT'S COMPREHENSIVE OPERATIONS PLAN FOR    |
| SECOND TRANSFER HUB AND              | RENEWABLE ENERGY SOURCE OPTIONS.              |
|                                      |   |
| Name of Individual / Interested Prop | poser   |
| Address, City, State, Zip Code       |   |
| Telephone Number                     | Unique Entity ID Number                       |
| E-mail Address                       | Federal Identification Number (FEIN)          |
|                                      | Date:   |
| Signature of Authorized Official; If | partnership, signature of one partner         |
| <del>-</del>                         |   |
|                                      |   |

Printed Name of Authorized Official

# D. CERTIFICATION OF POWER OF EXECUTION

(AUTHORIZATION OF PROPOSER)

| The undersigned, an(officer  |   | of,   |
|--|---|---|
| (officer<br>company/firm)  | , partner, proprietor etc)                                | (name of  |
| -  |   |   |
| a  | , having its princip                                      | pal office or registered agent at   |
| (corporation, partnership or                                       | proprietorship)   |   |
|  |   | ertifies that the Company has duly  |
| (address including city, state)                                    |   |   |
|  |   | minate, constitute, appoint and authorize with full power to act  |
| (name of individual signing de                                     | ocument)  |   |
|  | , or  | n behalf of,  |
| (alone or in conjunction with (name of company/firm)               | another person)   |   |
| •  | ntract PROPOSALS, contr                                   | half as Proposer and as its act and deed racts, change orders, monthly and final  |
| payment certificates and other<br>to all intents and purposes as i | r like instruments shall be<br>if such instruments had be | change orders, monthly and final binding upon said company as fully and een duly executed, acknowledged, and een executed, by the aforementioned  |
|  |   | On, before me,  |
| Company  |   | , a notary public, personally appeared,, known to me (or proved to me   |
| Printed Name of Authorized Agent                                   |   | on the basis of satisfactory evidence) to be the person whose name is subscribed to the within instrument, and acknowledged to me that he or she executed the same in his or her authorized |
| Signature  |   | capacity and that by his or her signature on the instrument, the person, or the entity upon behalf of which the person acted, executed the  |
| Title  |   | instrument.   |
| Date   |   | WITNESS my hand and official seal,  |
|  | NOTARY SEAL   |   |

#### **NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT** <u>E.</u>

| STATE OF   | ) <b>IMPORTANT</b> : This affidavit   |
|--|---|
| COUNTY OF  | <ul><li>must be properly completed and</li><li>submitted with all PROPOSALS</li></ul>   |
|  | , being first duly sworn, deposes and says  |
| that he/she is   | of  |
| Sole Proprietor, Pa  | rtner, President, etc.  |
|  | , the Proposer  |
| Name of  | Company   |
| genuine and not collusive or sham and that said or collusion among Proposers or prospective Progreement to propose a fixed price, or otherwise has not, directly or indirectly, by agreement, con attempted to induce action prejudicial to the integrand any Proposer or anyone else interested in the progree of the proposer of the progree o | oposers in restraint of freedom of completion by<br>, or to refrain from submitting a Proposal and<br>numunication or conference with anyone<br>rest of the Springfield Mass Transit District or of |
| Signature of Authorized Official   |   |
| Printed Name of Authorized Official  |   |
| Date   |   |
| Federal Employer Identification Number (FEIN)  |   |
| SUBSCRIBED AND SWORN TO BEFORE MI  | E this, 20  |
| Notary Public  | NOTARY SEAL   |

# F. REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL DEVIATION / CLARIFICATION

Project: Comprehensive Operations Plan for Second Transfer Hub and Renewable Energy Source Options

Complete this form for each condition, exception, reservation, or understanding (i.e., deviation) in the proposal. See Proposal Submission Schedule for the due date of all requested Proposal Deviations.

| Deviation No.:  | Contractor:             |                                       |
|---|-------------------------|---------------------------------------|
| Solicitation Ref. No.:  | Page:                   | Section:                              |
| Complete Description of Deviation   |                         |                                       |
|   |                         |                                       |
|   |                         |                                       |
|   |                         |                                       |
| Rationale (Pros and Cons)   |                         |                                       |
|   |                         |                                       |
|   |                         |                                       |
|   |                         |                                       |
|   |                         |                                       |
| Districts Despenses   |                         |                                       |
| Districts Response:   | Data of Davidson        |                                       |
| Date Received:  | Date of Reply:          |                                       |
| Date Received:  Request for Approved Equal:   |                         |                                       |
| Date Received:  |                         | ————————————————————————————————————— |
| Date Received:  Request for Approved Equal:  APPROVED □ MORE INFORANTIO  APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS □ | ON REQUIRED □  DENIED □ |                                       |
| Date Received:  Request for Approved Equal:  APPROVED   | ON REQUIRED □  DENIED □ | CLARIFICATION □                       |
| Date Received:  Request for Approved Equal:  APPROVED □ MORE INFORANTIO  APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS □ | ON REQUIRED □  DENIED □ | CLARIFICATION □                       |
| Date Received:  Request for Approved Equal:  APPROVED   | ON REQUIRED □  DENIED □ | CLARIFICATION □                       |

| G. CERTIFICATION REGARDING LOBBYING   |
|---|
| Certification for Contracts, Grants, Loans, and Cooperative Agreements ( <i>To be submitted with each bid or offer exceeding \$100,000</i> )  |
| The undersigned(Contractor) certifies, to the best of his or her knowledge and belief, that:  |
| <ol> <li>(1) No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of an agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.</li> <li>(2) If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for making lobbying contacts to an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard FormLLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions [as amended by "Government wide Guidance for New Restrictions on Lobbying," 61 Fed. Reg. 1413 (1/19/96). Note:     Language in paragraph (2) herein has been modified in accordance with Section 10 of the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995 (P.L. 104-65, to be codified at 2 U.S.C. 1601, et seq.)]</li> <li>(3) The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all subawards at all tiers (including subcontracts, subgrants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all subrecipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.</li> </ol> |
| This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by 31, U.S.C. § 1352 (as amended by the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995). Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.   |
| [Note: Pursuant to 31 U.S.C. § 1352(c)(1)-(2)(A), any person who makes a prohibited expenditure or fails to file or amend a required certification or disclosure form shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such expenditure or failure.]  |
| The Contractor,, certifies or affirms the truthfulness and accuracy of each statement of its certification and disclosure, if any. In addition, the Contractor understands and agrees that the provisions of 31 U.S.C. A 3801, <i>et seq.</i> , <i>apply</i> to this certification and disclosure, if any.  |
| Signature of Contractor's Authorized Official   |
| Name and Title of Contractor's Authorized Official  |

\_\_\_\_\_ Date

# H. CERTIFICATION DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, OTHER INELIGIBILITY & VOLUNTARY EXCLUSION

Solicitation: Sangamon Mass Transit District – Invitation for Bidders #2023-06

**Project**: Comprehensive Operations Plan for Second Transfer Hub and Renewable Energy

Source Options

**NOTE:** This form shall be completed **IF AND ONLY IF** the total value of the Bid for the maximum proposed contract period of performance, including any option years, is **EQUAL TO**, **OR GREATER THAN**, \$25,000.00.

| The Contractor/Subcontractor under a major third-party contract,  |                           |  |
|---|---------------------------|--|
| Name of Contractor/Subcontractor  |                           |  |
| certifies, by submission of this Proposal, that neither it nor it suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or vegarticipation in this transaction by any federal department or | voluntarily excluded from |  |
| If the Contractor and/or Subcontractor under a major third-<br>any of the statements in this certification, such participant so<br>Proposal.  | 1 .                       |  |
| THE CONTRACTOR / SUBCONTRACTOR A MAJOR T  | HIRD-PARTY CONTRACT,      |  |
| Name of Contractor / Subcontractor  | ·,                        |  |
| CERTIFIES OR AFFIRMS THE TRUTHFULNESS AND A OF THE STATEMENTS SUBMITTED ON OR WITH THE UNDERSTANDS THAT THE PROVISIONS OF 31 U.S.C APPLICABLE THERETO.  | IS CERTIFICATION AND      |  |
| Signature and Title of Authorized Official  | Date                      |  |
| Federal Employer Identification Number (FEIN)   |                           |  |
| Unique Entity ID (UEI) Number   |                           |  |

# I. OFFER AND ACCEPTANCE AGREEMENT

| Solicitation:<br>Project:     |   | sit District – Request for ations Plan for Second | or Proposals #2023-06<br>Fransfer Hub and Renewable Ene | ergy  |
|-------------------------------|---|---|---|-------|
| This Contract hereinafter cal | entered into thisled the "Contractor" a | day of<br>nd Springfield Mass Tra                 | , 20, by<br>ansit District hereinafter called           |       |
| "Owner".                      |   |   |   |       |
|                               |   | nd the Owner, in considerained, agree as follows  | deration of the mutual covenants,                       |       |
| SCOPE OF Cothe Contract D     |   | actor shall provide the s                         | ervices to the Owner as set forth                       | in    |
| PERIOD OF F                   | PERFORMANCE:                            |   |   |       |
| The Contract I                | Documents shall consis                  | st of:  |   |       |
| (1)                           | This Fully Executed F                   | Form;   |   |       |
| (2)                           | The entire Springfield                  | Mass Transit District I                           | Request for Proposal #2023-06 (n                        | 10    |
| (2)                           |   | ractor) dated:                                    | ·   |       |
| (3)                           | Addenda#:                               | icial SMTD Addenda:                               |   |       |
|                               | Addenda#:                               | _ dated   |   |       |
|                               | Addenda#:                               | _ dated<br>dated                                  |   |       |
|                               | Addenda#:                               | dated   |   |       |
|                               | Addenda#:                               | dated   |   |       |
|                               | Addenda#:                               | dated   |   |       |
| (4)                           |   | oosal dated                                       |   |       |
| (5)                           | Fully Executed Negot                    | iated Modifications to tall of which are incorp   | the Proposal and/or RFP                                 |       |
| IN WITNESS<br>be bound there  | WHEREOF, the partie                     |   | tract to be duly executed intendir                      | ng to |
| CONTRACTO                     | OR                                      | SPRINGFIELI                                       | MASS TRANSIT DISTRICT                                   |       |
| Ву:                           |   | By:   |   |       |
| Title:                        |   | Title:  |   |       |

Address

#### J. PRICE FORM

**Solicitation**: Sangamon Mass Transit District – Request for Proposals #2023-06

**Project**: Comprehensive Operations Plan for Second Transfer Hub and Renewable Energy Source Options

#### Submit in a separate sealed envelope, marked "Price Proposal" with proposal.

SMTD is considered tax-exempt. Please, use the general form below to provide the price proposal. The price proposal must include items listed, with quantity, unit price, and total clearly provided for each item, as well as a Total Best and Final Price.

The information requested in this section is required to support the reasonableness of your proposal. During the negotiation process, proposal data will be held in confidence and will not be revealed to or discussed with the competitors. The Contractor may attach a separate sheet(s) to this Price Form in order to better explain the scope of work and/or service(s) to be provided.

| The <u>TOTAL BEST AND FINAL PRICE</u> for the        | Comprehensive Operations Plan for Second Transfer  |
|--|--|
| Hub and Renewable Energy Source Options \$\square\$  | 8  |
| Comments:  |  |
| the technical specifications in the RFP or is an equ | equipment and service to be provided meets or exceeds ual that was approved by the District prior to the rms, conditions, and clauses of the RFP #2023-06. |
| The Bidder may attach separate sheet(s) to this for  |  |
| Authorized Representative's Name/Title               | Authorized Representative's Signature  |
| Date   | Company Name   |
|  |  |

Telephone

Zip